# N-N BONDED POLYMERS

#### S. R. JAIN,\* K. SRIDHARA and P. M. THANGAMATHESVARAN

Propellant Chemistry Laboratory, Department of Aerospace Engineering, Indian Institute of Science, Bangalore 560 012, India

### CONTENTS

1. Introduction		
2. Polyhydrazides	998	
2.1. Liquid crystalline polyhydrazides	1002	
2.2. Liquid crystalline poly(amide hydrazide)s	1003	
3. Polyhydrazones	1004	
4. Polyazines	1004	
4.1. Electrically conducting polyazines	1007	
4.2. Liquid crystalline polyazines	1008	
5. Polyoxadiazoles	1014	
5.1. Liquid crystalline polyoxadiazoles	1018	
6. Polythiadiazoles	1020	
6.1. Liquid crystalline polythiadiazoles	1021	
7. Polytriazoles	1022	
8. Polypyrazolines	1024	
9. Polypyrazoles	1025	
10. Polytetrazoles	1028	
11. N–N containing fused ring systems	1028	
12. N-N containing polyurethanes	1029	
13. N-N containing epoxy resins	1030	
14. N-N containing energetic polymers: assorted studies	1032	
Acknowledgements	1033	
References	1033	

# **1. INTRODUCTION**

The extreme reactivity of hydrazine and its derivatives with oxidizers such as  $HNO_3$  or  $N_2O_4$ , leading to spontaneous ignition, has been utilized in developing self-igniting (hypergolic) propellant systems. Hydrazine, monomethylhydrazine (MMH) and unsymmetrical dimethylhydrazine (UDMH) have long been used as fuels in biliquid rockets.<sup>1-3</sup> For hybrid rocket propellants, solid fuels which ignite spontaneously on coming into contact with liquid oxidizers are preferred in order to give the motor on– off capability. Here again, solid derivatives of hydrazine or compounds with N–N bonds have been conceived as hypergolic fuels.<sup>4-12</sup> Indeed, several of these compounds have very short ignition delays (the elapsed time preceding ignition after the liquid oxidizer and the solid fuel come in contact), with white or red fuming nitric acid (WFNA or RFNA) when used in the powder form.

In practice, however, the fuel is used as a solid "grain", which has adequate mechanical strength, in hybrid motors. Hence, the powder material has to be processed using a polymeric binder for casting it into the desired grain shape. Conventional binders, such

\* Author to whom correspondence should be addressed.

as carboxyl terminated polybutadiene (CTPB) or hydroxyl terminated polybutadiene (HTPB) used routinely in composite solid propellants, are unsuitable as they adversely affect the ignition delay (ID), making it intolerably long.<sup>13</sup> New binders, capable of imparting adequate mechanical strength without affecting the ID, are, therefore, required to process the powder fuel compositions for hybrid systems.

It is significant to note that a common feature of the spontaneously igniting systems mentioned above is that the fuels used are all based on compounds with N–N bonds. Assuming that the presence of N–N bonds in the backbone of the polymeric binder would make it more reactive with oxidizers like HNO<sub>3</sub> or N<sub>2</sub>O<sub>4</sub>, and could lead to ignition without affecting the ignition delay significantly, a search for new polymers with N–N bonds in the backbone was carried out. For use as binders, the N–N bonded polymers should, of course, in addition have suitable end groups and other favourable characteristics to impart adequate mechanical strength to the grain. A survey of the literature showed that apart from attempts made in the authors' laboratory,<sup>13,14</sup> hardly any work has been reported on N–N bonded polymers as propellant binders.

Hydrazine polymers have, however, received much attention over the years.<sup>15–18</sup> Several diverse applications<sup>19–51</sup> (Table 1) have been cited which include their use as adhesives, fibres and films, leather substitutes, permselective reverse osmosis membranes, chemotherapeutic antitumour agents, ion exchangers, etc. Of late, N–N bonded polymeric systems have been examined for their liquid crystalline properties. Because of the potential applications of liquid crystalline polymers<sup>52–57</sup> (Table 1), numerous papers reflecting a certain line of research relating to liquid crystallinity have appeared in recent years.<sup>58–70</sup> Specifically, these research works pertain to topics like synthesis of polymers containing mesogens in the main- or side-chain, theory, characteristics, structure, effects of substituents, copolymers, solvents and solution concentrations, etc.

In view of their interesting properties, a variety of N-N bonded polymers have been synthesized, although most of the work reported is patented. This report makes an attempt to put together the information available on polymers containing N-N bonds either in the polymer backbone or constituent heterocyclic rings, their synthetic routes, thermal characteristics and liquid crystalline properties, in an effort to design better N-N bonded polymeric systems.

#### 2. POLYHYDRAZIDES

Polymeric hydrazides are prepared by condensing hydrazine or its derivatives with acyl halides, dicarboxylic acids, esters, anhydrides, polyacids and polymeric esters.<sup>49,71-73</sup> Aliphatic polyhydrazides, for example, have been prepared by a method of low temperature solution polymerization,<sup>74-76</sup> according to the following scheme:



Hydrazine polymers	Useful properties			
Copolymers of hydrazine	Adhesives			
Poly( <i>m</i> - or <i>p</i> -phenylene-4-phenyl 1,2,4-triazole)	Heat stable fibres and films	22, 23		
Diphenylmethane diisocyanate-hydrazine- polypropylene glycol copolymer	As films on glass			
Polvester-diisocvanate-hydrazine copolymer	Leather substitutes	25		
Hexamethylene diisocyanate-hydrazine- polypropylene glycol polyurethane copolymer or diphenylmethane diisocyanate-ethylenediamine-hydrazine- poly(tetramethylene adipate). Aromatic polyamide hydrazide, <i>m</i> - or <i>p</i> - aminobenzoylhydrazide with iso- or terembended with iso- or	Microporous water permeable, high salt rejection reverse osmosis membranes	26–34		
2.2' nolymethylene big (nhtheleginium selts)	Antitumour agent	25		
Acrylonitrile homo- or copolymer, hydrazine treated, or epichlorohydrin-hydrazine copolymer. Cyclic maleic hydrazide condensed with CH <sub>2</sub> O	As ion-exchangers with good capacity and selectivity	36–39		
Polyisocyanate-polyether-hydrazine	Elastic, stable foams in upholstery	40		
Poly( <i>n</i> -phenylene-1.3.4-oxadiazole-2.5-divl)	Light, heat, weather resistant films	41		
<i>N</i> -carbonimidovl amidrazone	Heat and chemical resistance	42		
Hydrazine- <i>p</i> -phenylenediamine-terephthaloyl chloride polymer	Heat resistant moldings and electrical insulators, and film forming properties	44		
Dicarboxylic acid hydrazide condensed with urea	Thermally stable foams, moulding composites	45		
$(RCOC=C)_2SiMePh; R = Me/Ph condensed$ with hydrazine	Electrical conductance	46, 47		
<i>p</i> -aminobenzoic acid-hydrazine- <i>p</i> -phenylenediamine-terephthalic acid or <i>p</i> -aminobenzoic acid-hydrazine- terephthalic acid copolymer	High modulus poly(amide–hydrazide) cords	48		
Poly(Bu acrylate)-hydrazine hydrate condensate	For dressing fabrics	49		
Aromatic diisocyanate-hydrazine copolymers	Coloured substance	50		
Polymethylene bis(2,2-dimethylhydrazine)	Protects synthetic and natural rubber from the effects of $O_3$	51		
Polyhydrazide, polyazine, heterocycle containing polymers	Liquid crystalline phase	52–57		

TABLE 1. N-N containing polymers and their useful characteristics

Interfacial polymerization to polyhydrazides is best achieved in the presence of  $Na_2CO_3$  as a catalyst.<sup>77</sup> Increased molecular weight (MW) and decreased yield have been observed upon dilution of the mixture. The yield is also reduced with increased temperature. Organic solvents influence polymeric properties; aromatic and chlorinated hydrocarbon solvents offer the best results related to MW and yield. The nature and properties of the polymer obtained depend upon the proportion of the reactants and functionality of the groups in the main chain.<sup>77</sup> For instance, a viscous substance is obtained by the reaction of diesters of higher dicarboxylic acids and hydrazine in a 1:2 mole ratio at 200°C.<sup>78</sup> Rubbery products are obtained when the polyester to hydrazine ratio is 1:0.5.<sup>49</sup> The solubility of *N*-alkyl substituted polyhydrazides obtained from aromatic dicarboxylic acids with hydrazine or its salts by alkylation

in the presence of phosphorus-containing inorganic acids depends upon the number of hydrazide bonds in the main chain.<sup>79</sup>

Simple hydrazides like  $R(CH_2)_2CONHNH_2$  used in epoxy resin compositions have latent curability at low temperatures resulting in good storage stability.<sup>80</sup> In polymeric hydrazides, crosslinking occurs when the hydrazide groups are treated with multifunctional carbonyl compounds.<sup>49</sup> Introduction of units of hydrazine or sebacic acid dihydrazide into an unsaturated polyester chain by replacing a certain portion of a diol with an equivalent amount of a dihydrazide, during polymerization does not affect subsequent crosslinking with other vinyl monomers like styrene.<sup>81</sup>

Novel polyhydrazides synthesized by ring opening polyaddition of N, N'bisisomaleimide with dihydrazides have also been reported.<sup>82</sup>



SCHEME 2.

Thermoplastic elastomers, such as a polypropylene glycol-4,4'-diphenylmethane diisocyanate-adipic acid dihydrazide copolymer, having both rigid and elastic segments in the chain have been obtained<sup>83</sup> by reacting oligomeric polypropylene glycol with diisocyanate and hydrazine or dihydrazide.



**SCHEME 3**.

Polyhydrazides undergo cyclodehydration. Polyhydrazido acids obtained by the reaction of *trans*-1,2-cyclopropanedicarboxylic hydrazide with pyromellitic or 3,3'-4,4'-diphenyl ether tetracarboxylic dianhydride in dimethylformamide (DMF), dimethylsulphoxide (DMSO), or *N*-methyl pyrrolidone (NMP), aprotic polar solvents, undergo cyclodehydration yielding the corresponding polyamidoimides.<sup>84</sup>



#### SCHEME 4.

The plain optical rotatory dispersion curves obtained in the range of 350–590 nm for polymers in DMF solution have been used to characterize the cyclodehydration of polyhydrazido acids (PHA) to polyamidoimides (PAI). A polymer containing imide rings, with the following structure, whose optical activity is different from that of a polyamidoimide, has been identified by treating a DMF solution of PHA-II with a mixture of acetic anhydride (AA) and pyridine such that the molar ratio of AA to PHA-II exceeds 30. This polymer structure is reported to be confirmed by performing the thermal cyclodehydration which leads to the formation of PAI-II containing imide rings and by subsequent acylation of the amidoimide group.



SCHEME 5.

At the low molar ratio of AA to PHA-II of 4:6, partial imidization leads to a different polymer whose specific optical rotation value is intermediate between those of PHA and PAI. This suggests that the acylation rate of the amide group becomes significant at high concentrations of AA.

Cyclodehydration of the low MW amido acids results in the formation of both the imide and the isoimide (which subsequently rearranges to the imide). The predominance of one or the other path, and the isoimide rearrangement rate, depend on the amido acid structure and the nature of the dehydrating agent.<sup>85,86</sup> For polyamido acids, the possibility of isoimide intermediate formation during chemical cyclization has been studied to understand the nature of the intermediate product in the chemical cyclodehydration of PHA. Amidoisoimide is formed first, which later gets rearranged into amidoimide in the presence of the amido acid itself or nucleophilic agents such as acetic acid or acetate ion formed during cyclodehydration.



SCHEME 6.

Polyhydrazides, in general, decompose at around 200–300°C. Study of thermal decomposition of aromatic/aliphatic polyhydrazides by pyrolysis/mass spectroscopy reveals that the primary decomposition processes are strongly influenced by structural factors.<sup>87</sup>

# 2.1. Liquid crystalline polyhydrazides

The liquid crystalline properties of polymers are generally exhibited either in solution or in the melt. Certain aromatic polyamides are well known to have the liquid crystalline (mesogenic) properties in solution (lyotropic).<sup>55,63</sup> This class of polymers exhibits transitions due to temperature changes similar to those of thermotropic liquid crystals. Polyhydrazides could be considered as polyamides with two amide groups being linked through carbonyl or imino units.<sup>55</sup>



**SCHEME** 7.

Polyhydrazides with appropriate MW, structure and sufficient solubility exhibit liquid crystalline properties depending upon the nature of the units in the polymer. Polymeric hydrazides containing a substantial amount of aromatic units with the bonds linked coaxially or extended oppositely, have highly extended chains and yield liquid crystalline solutions in a variety of polar solvents. Poly(chloroterephthalic acid hydrazide) forms anisotropic solutions in 100% sulphuric acid.<sup>52,88</sup> However, the anisotropic solutions formed exhibit nematic-isotropic transitions or "gelation" with increasing temperature. For hydrazide copolymers, a mixture of fluorosulphonic acid and 100% sulphuric acid improves solubility and increases the range of formation of liquid crystalline solutions. This mixture of solvents also enables determination of the critical concentration of the copolymer as a function of the intrinsic viscosity at which liquid crystalline properties are exhibited. In various aqueous organic bases, such as quaternary ammonium hydroxides (Me<sub>4</sub>NOH, Et<sub>4</sub>NOH) and also certain secondary aliphatic amines (piperidine), polyhydrazides form nematic liquid crystalline solutions. Solutions of polyhydrazides such as poly(terephthalic acid hydrazide) in organic bases are deep yellow. They have UV-visible absorption maxima at 370 nm, attributed to the association of the organic bases with the enol form of the hydrazide unit; the colour vanishes when the organic bases are washed out of the polymer.<sup>55</sup> It is also found that the addition of polar solvents, such as DMSO and tetrahydrofuran, causes the liquid crystalline solutions to become isotropic. However, in the bulk form, because of the anisotropy, they often appear turbid or opaque. Some hydrazide copolymers also form liquid crystalline solutions in organic bases.<sup>89</sup>





#### 2.2. Liquid crystalline poly(amide hydrazide)s

*Para*-linked poly(amide hydrazide)s have been prepared from 4-aminobenzhydrazide, oxalic dihydrazide and terephthalic dihydrazide by reacting with *p*-aromatic diacid chlorides. The high MW copolymers are soluble in sulphuric acid or a 1:1mixture of fluorosulphonic acid and sulphuric acid, forming anisotropic solutions.<sup>52,88</sup>

Although the copolymer which forms high modulus, high tenacity fibres<sup>90</sup> from 4-aminobenzhydrazide and terephthalic acid, namely, poly(terephthaloyl 1,4-aminobenzhydrazide) forms an anisotropic solution in 100% sulphuric acid, it forms an isotropic dilute solution in DMSO solvent.<sup>91-94</sup> A more concentrated DMSO solution, however, is reported to exhibit anisotropic properties.<sup>95</sup>

Like the solutions of liquid crystalline polyhydrazides, poly(amide hydrazide)s containing oxalyl, terephthaloyl, chloroterephthaloyl and 2,5-pyridinedioyl units have been examined for their solubility and stability in sulphuric acid or sulphuric acid/fluorosulphonic acid mixtures, and also in a variety of other solvents. Although polymers with large fractions of m- or o-ring units have greater solubility, their solutions are not liquid crystalline.<sup>52</sup> Solution mesophase behaviour of block copolymers containing rigid units of poly(p-benzamide) and flexible units of the polyterephthal-amide of p-aminobenzhydrazide in 80 : 20 proportion, respectively, has been investigated in dimethylacetamide solvent. Two phases appear to coexist. In addition to the fraction of the flexible component soluble in DMSO, attributed to oligomers and polymer units in the block copolymers, another fraction of a more complex isotropic phase also exists. As a consequence, there is no single anisotropic phase. However, the solubility of the flexible and isotropic phase is larger than that of the rigid homopolymer. Independent characterization of the DMSO-soluble fraction, of the insoluble residue, and of the sample isolated and recombined again do not show the properties

of the original sample completely. This suggests the existence of a labile adduct between rigid and flexible components in the mesophase.<sup>96</sup>

### **3. POLYHYDRAZONES**

A series of polyhydrazones with high nitrogen content has been prepared by condensing aliphatic or aromatic dibasic acid hydrazides

$$+$$
 NR(CH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>m</sub>NRN = CR'ZCR = N  $+$ 

where m = 2 or 3, R = Et or Me,  $Z = -CH_2$ - or  $-(CH_2)_2$ - and R' = H or Me.

#### **SCHEME 9**.

with glyoxal, dialdehydes, diketones, diacidchlorides or acid anhydrides.<sup>97–99</sup> Both low and high molecular weight polymers have been obtained.<sup>97,100</sup> The reactions of poly(methyl vinyl ketone) with hydrazine and other amines have been investigated and it has been found that the reaction of the hydrazine with the polymer is affected by molecular volume and  $pK_b$ ; generally, these reactions are observed to occur faster with hydrazine compared to other amines.<sup>101</sup> The thermal decomposition of polyhydrazones has not been investigated in detail. However, it has been found that the decomposition commences in the temperature range 180 to 240°C.<sup>100</sup>

## 4. POLYAZINES

Polyazines are generally obtained by the addition of hydrazine to carbonyl compounds,

$$nO = CRArCR = O + nH_2NNH_2 \longrightarrow (=CRArCR = N - N =)_n$$

where  $\mathbf{R} = \mathbf{H}$  or  $\mathbf{Me}$ .

SCHEME 10.

Quinones, such as 1,2- or 1,4-naphthoquinone,<sup>102</sup> 9,10-phenanthrenequinone,<sup>103</sup> acenaphthenequinone<sup>104</sup> or diacetyl derivatives of benzene, biphenyl and ferrocene have been condensed with hydrazine hydrate.<sup>105-109</sup>

Polycondensation of diketones can also be carried out with N, N'-dithionylhydrazine in the presence of a catalyst.<sup>103,105-109</sup>

$$nO = S = N - N = S = O + nO = C - C = O \xrightarrow{-nSO_2} (=N - N = C - C =)_n$$

For example, polyphenanthrenequinone azines (PphQA) and polyanthraquinone azines (PaQA) have been prepared by this method.<sup>110</sup>





Polycondensation of quinone with hydrazine hydrate in the presence of dimethylformamide as solvent, and  $ZnCl_2$  as catalyst, is considered to proceed according to the following scheme<sup>103</sup>



A dihydrazone thus formed undergoes polycondensation with the unconverted quinone and leads to the formation of polyazine

$$nH_2NN = CRC = NNH_2 + n - CRC \longrightarrow (=CRC = N - N)_n$$

SCHEME 14.

The polycondensation is also conceived to involve nucleophilic addition of hydrazine to the dicarbonyl component followed by the elimination of OH.<sup>105</sup> The initial nucleophilic addition to one of the carbonyl groups depends upon the electrophilicity of the carbonyl carbon which in turn is determined by the nature of the substituent and by the molecular symmetry (Scheme 15).

The general polycondensation reaction of 1, 1'-diacetyl ferrocene investigated using



benzene as the solvent and p-toluenesulphonic acid monohydrate as the catalyst<sup>107</sup> is shown below:



Similarly, 2,4,6-tris(2-methoxy-4-formylphenoxy)-1,3,5-triazine, obtained by the interfacial polycondensation of vanillin with cyanuric chloride, condenses with hydrazine, forming polyazines.<sup>111</sup>

Polyazines obtained from compounds like *p*-diacetylbenzene, 4,4'-diacetylbiphenyl, etc., by using hydrazine hydrate or dithionylhydrazine, are without any branching and are terminated by carbonyl and amine groups.<sup>105–108</sup> Factors like temperature, reactant concentration and pH influence their formation. Increase in temperature and concentration of the reactants increases the yield and MW. However, a low molecular weight polymer is formed by polycondensation in HCl solution.<sup>105</sup> Since condensation is reversible, the presence of excess hydrazine in the mixture has some implication in determining the kind of terminal groups, MW and degradation pattern. In fact, increase in the MW induces resistance of the polyazine to hydrazinolysis.<sup>105,108</sup>

The thermal stabilities of polyazines containing ether (I) or ester (II) groups in the backbone have been determined. The azines have been found to be somewhat less stable compared to the polyazomethines (III).<sup>102,106,112,113</sup> Polyazines decompose around 260–300°C with rapid nitrogen elimination, followed by the formation of stable polyenes like stilbene units in the chain which decompose subsequently.<sup>106,113</sup> Polyazines of the derivatives of ferrocene decompose in the range 235–280°C, probably with the formation of a cyclic dimer.<sup>107</sup> Polymers prepared from hydrazine or disulphinyl hydrazine are less stable as compared to those obtained from aromatic amines; thermal degradative kinetics and calorimetric data have also been deter-



**S**CHEME 17.

mined.<sup>84</sup> Activation energy and order for the decomposition reaction have been reported.<sup>113</sup>

# 4.1. Electrically conducting polyazines

Synthesis, structural characteristics and chemical properties of electrically conducting polyazines have been studied.<sup>114</sup> Poly(phthalazine) prepared by anodic oxidation in acetonitrile solution containing  $Bu_4NBF_4$ ,  $Bu_4NAsF_6$  or  $Et_4NPhMeSO_3$  exhibits electrical conductivity and has a fibrillar structure in the oxidized form. The effect of temperature on the electrical conductivity has also been determined.<sup>115</sup> Electrochemical impedance spectroscopy of the double layer capacitance and of the reactive resistance reveals certain kinetic parameters characteristic of the conjugated doped polymers containing heteroatoms. These are influenced by the physical and chemical structure of the polymers.<sup>116</sup>

Polyazine and permethylpolyazine,  $(-N=C(CH_3)-C(CH_3)=N-)_n$ , upon oxidative iodine doping, form nitrenium ion based bipolarons (dications) rather than polarons (radical cations) and the material becomes diamagnetic.<sup>117</sup> The two possible bipolaronic charge carrier structures, viz. carbenium ion (**A**) or nitrenium ion (**B**), are shown below. The presence of nitrenium is seen from <sup>13</sup>C and <sup>15</sup>N NMR chemical shifts, even though **A** ions are generally considered more stable than **B** ions. The presence of **B** implies oxidation of the more electronegative nitrogen in the polyazine, whereas the less electronegative carbon would be the preferred site of oxidation. In order to test the relative stabilities of **A** vs **B** in polyazine systems, quantum mechanical (semi-empirical and *ab initio*) calculations have been performed on oligomeric model compounds, such as the all *trans*-1,4,5,8,9-penta-aza-1,3,5,7,9-decapentaene (**1**); the calculations indicate that neither bipolarons nor nitrenium ions are formed upon oxidation. Therefore, in polyazines and similar polymers, the neutral polymer is envisioned to exist in two states, C and D, which are not degenerate, unlike in *trans*-polyacetylene, where these states are degenerate, leading to solitonic defects.



## 4.2. Liquid crystalline polyazines

Thermotropic mesomorphism, known in simple organic compounds, has come to be known in polymeric liquid crystals as well, e.g. in liquid crystalline polyazines.<sup>53</sup> Thermotropic liquid crystalline polyazines containing mesogenic segments and flexible spacers in the main chain have been obtained.<sup>54,118,119</sup> The liquid crystalline poly(azine ether)s are of interest because of their thermal stability, especially their non-susceptibility to the thermally induced *trans*-esterification reaction in the melt, predominant in liquid crystalline polyesters.<sup>120</sup>

It has been observed 53,121 that semiflexible polyesters containing the 4-hydroxyacetophenone azine (I) mesogen, obtained via an interfacial polycondensation method, exhibit thermotropic nematic phase behaviour and have relatively low transition temperatures. However, the method does not yield polymer of sufficient molecular weight. Since the polymer is soluble in chlorinated solvents like chloroform, synthesis via a solution polycondensation route, shown in the scheme, has been attempted for obtaining polymer of controlled MW. The mesogen (I) is obtained by refluxing in ethanolic solution of hydrazine monohydrate and 4-hydroxyacetophenone in 0.45 : 1 mole ratio with a catalytic amount of HCl. The incorporation of



different aliphatic spacers alters the melting temperature; significant decrease is observed for a 50 : 50 mole ratio of two different spacers, namely  $HOOC-(CH_2)_8-COOH$  and  $HOOC-(CH_2)_{10}-COOH$ .<sup>122</sup>

By varying the conditions of polymerization, attempts have been made to obtain polymers of sufficiently high MW.<sup>53</sup> When pyridine is used as an acid acceptor in large excess, dissolution of the mesogen diol (I) into a homogeneous solution is facilitated. However, a low MW polymer results and exhibits  $MW/M_n > 3$  (this value otherwise is between 2 and 3). Although it is not clear why the pyridine-based system fails to yield high MW polymer, it is conceived that such could be due to some decomposition of the acid chloride during slow addition. Increasing the reaction temperature to 60°C does not improve the molecular weight significantly, although the polymer remains in solution throughout the polycondensation. However, a high MW polymer results upon scaling the reaction down to 20 mmol at 60°C. Immediate and efficient polymerization is observed when the acid chloride is added relatively quickly to Et<sub>3</sub>N acid acceptor, with small amounts of *N*-methyl-2-pyrrolidone (NMP) to dissolve the diol; the solution becomes highly viscous and the product precipitates out. Addition of 4 mol% excess of the acid chloride mixture, surprisingly, results in relatively high MW polymer.

The first heating DSC curve of most of the poly(azine ether)s<sup>53</sup> with no indication of any glass transition temperature  $(T_g)$  suggests that they are highly crystalline. This higher degree of crystallinity of the polymers is presumably responsible for their poor solubility. A  $T_g$  of 25°C is observed only when the sample is heated a second time and cooled. Of the two endotherms which appear between 150 and 160°C, no significant change occurs with the first endotherm. Although its nature is not fully understood yet, it is attributed to crystal-crystal solid state polymorphism. The second endotherm (attributed to a crystal-nematic transition) and a nematic-isotropic transition which occurs at 250°C, are confirmed by hot stage microscopy. Although MW does influence these transitions,  $T_g$  of the polymer did not change appreciably with MW. The polymer possesses relatively good thermal stability, with the onset of thermal degradation occurring around 350°C. Less than 2% weight loss occurs upon heat treatment (> 1 h, 250-260°C) while the MW of the polymer decreases by less than 10%.

Several new mesogenic thermotropic poly(azine ether)s with the following structure are derived from substituted benzalazines<sup>120,123</sup>



where R = H or  $-CH_3$ .

**S**CHEME 22.

mainly by polycondensation of mesogenic diphenols with  $\alpha,\omega$ -dibromoalkanes using phase transfer catalysts (PTC). Experiments have been carried out using monomers such as 2,4-dihydroxybenzaldehyde azine or 2,4-dihydroxyacetophenone azine and dibromodecane.<sup>124,125</sup> The method has been found to be unsuitable because the hydroxyl group in the *ortho*-position to the azine group is conceived to form a strong hydrogen bond with the nearest N atom of the central core, rendering it less active than the hydroxyl group in the 4-position.<sup>123</sup> In order to overcome this difficulty, solution polymerization of monomers (2) with hydrazine hydrate has been chosen as an alternative method which allows the formation of mesogenic units during the polymerization process.



where R = H or  $-CH_3$ .

**S**CHEME 23.

The solvent used in the polymerization process has a significant role and is important in that it must be miscible with hydrazine hydrate, dissolve the monomer and allow favourable reaction conditions, and the polymer must not precipitate with time. Ethanol and acetonitrile, having strongly polar character and high dielectric constants, are suitable solvents and serve to stabilize the carbocation which is an intermediate in the solvation reaction. The yield of polymer 1 (R = H) is 80–90% in ethanol and acetonitrile while it is 40–50% in 1,2-dimethoxyethane and DMF. The polymer 1 ( $R = CH_3$ ) has a maximum yield of 40 to 50% in 1,4-dioxane and ethanol; in all other solvents a yield of about 20% is observed.<sup>120</sup>

All poly(azine ether)s show anisotropic properties except the ketone based polyazines synthesized in acetonitrile. The mesophases of all these polymers appear to be nematic by microscopy. Below the melting point there are often DSC peaks attributed to solid-solid transitions. The small weight loss is attributed to a loss of the terminal groups ( $-C=N-NH_2$ ) and this explanation has enabled a determination of degree of polymerization (to be between 5 and 10) from DTG data.<sup>120,123</sup> Polyether 1 (R=CH<sub>3</sub>), exceptionally exhibits different degrees of weight loss between 151 and 326°C without showing mesogenic properties.<sup>120</sup>

Recently, liquid crystalline poly(azine ether)s of sufficiently high MW have been synthesized more directly by Williamson polyetherification of diphenols from 4-hydroxyacetophenoneazine and 1,10-dibromodecane using liquid–liquid phase transfer catalysis (PTC). This procedure has been successful in polyether synthesis and is now a method of choice as a result of the limited solubility of the liquid crystalline polyether in the dipolar aprotic solvents employed in classical polyetherification.<sup>126</sup>

The direct procedure of preparing high MW polyesters by a heterogeneous route using dicarboxylate salts and dihaloalkanes has now been extended to prepare several polyethers and copolyethers of 4-hydroxyacetophenone azine with a homologous series of aliphatic flexible spacers, as shown in the following reaction scheme, which is a relatively simple and facile route.<sup>127,128</sup> Polymerization is effective at various reaction temperatures and the polymer solubility yields some control over MW. Thus, by varying the reaction temperature, and owing to the limited solubility of the polymer in NMP, polymers of different MW with well defined end groups have been prepared. Most of these reactions have been carried out at  $110^{\circ}$ C. <sup>1</sup>H NMR spectra, besides indicating the degree of polymerization in most polymers is above 60, suggest the predominance of alkyl bromide end groups. Polyethers containing a homologous series of flexible spacers had fibre forming capability. The effect of spacer lengths on the solubility and MW of the polyethers has also been studied.



where m/x = 5 - 12(1a - 1h).

SCHEME 24.

Copolyesters and copolyethers generally have lower melting temperatures than the corresponding homopolymers. The largest depression in the melting point is often achieved with an equimolar ratio of the two units. The copolymers, like the homopolymers, also have primarily electrophilic chain ends and contain a negligible quantity of caesium. Yields of both polyether and copolyether are about 94%, while MW of the copolyethers is higher than that of the homopolymers, increasing with the spacer length. Copolymers with spacers with odd numbers of carbon atoms have higher degrees of polymerization than those with spacers with even carbon atom numbers, thereby reflecting the higher solubility of the odd member combinations in the reaction medium.<sup>127</sup>

All of the above polyethers form anisotropic melts when cooled from the isotropic state during fibre spinning. Polyethers 1a to 1d (m = 5-8) which melt have no clear mesophase texture. However, a nematic threaded texture with considerable flow is

observed for each of the polyethers synthesized in acetonitrile. Polyethers **1e** to **1g** have no distinct texture and become isotropic at  $T_m$ . The thermal transitions, including  $T_g$ , depend on the size of the flexible spacer, showing the classical even-odd behaviour. As in homopolymers, copolymers have also shown multiple endotherms during the DSC initial scan with no significant  $T_g$ , suggestive of their high crystallinity. All copolyethers are enantiotropic, showing anisotropy during both the heating and cooling scans. Copolyether **2e** with m = 10 exhibits monotropic mesomorphism. The mesophases, identified by microscopy, are found to be nematic.<sup>127</sup>

$$Br - (CH_{2})_{2} - (CH_{2})_{m} - (CH_{2})_{2} - [0 - (CH_{2})_{2} - [0 - (CH_{2})_{2} - (CH_{2})_{m} - (CH_{2})_{2}]_{n} - Br$$

$$(2e)$$

$$(CH_{2})_{2} - (CH_{2})_{2} - (C$$



Recently, four new mesomorpic poly(azine ether) series of thermotropic main chain liquid crystalline polymers with mesogenic units and flexible spacers connected by ether groups have been derived<sup>54</sup> from 4,4'-dihydroxybenzalazine, 4,4'-dihydroxy- $\alpha,\alpha'$ -dimethylbenzalazine, 2,2',4,4'-tetrahydroxybenzalazine, and 2,2',4,4'-tetrahydroxy- $\alpha,\alpha'$ -dimethlbenzalazine. Polymers in series I and II are prepared by PTC polycondensation while polymers in series III and IV can be synthesized by solution polymerization of monomers (A) with hydrazine hydrate. Characterization of their phase behaviour has been carried out by DSC and polarized light microscopy. When  $T_{\rm m}$ s are below the decomposition temperature, polyethers in series I, II and IV, with the exception of m = 6, exhibit liquid crystalline behaviour whereas compositions in series III do not show mesomorphism. The mesophases of all these polymers appear to be nematic.<sup>54</sup>



where  $m = 6, 8, 10, 12; X, Y = H, H (I); X, Y = CH_3, H (II); X, Y = H, OH (III) and X, Y = CH_3, OH (IV).$ SCHEME 26.



where  $m = 6, 8, 10, 12; X, Y = H, H (M-I); X, Y = CH_3, H (M-II); X, Y = H, OH (M-III); X, Y = CH_3, OH (M-IV).$ SCHEME 27.

Rapid quenching of the molten polymers, preformed, does not induce any room temperature liquid crystalline properties due to the occurrence of crystallites, and therefore attempts have been made to synthesize polymers showing mesomorphic properties at room temperature either directly or after suitable modification.<sup>128,129</sup>

For example, polyaklanoates of 4,4'-dihydroxy- $\alpha$ , $\alpha'$ -dimethylbenzalazine exhibit thermotropic liquid crystalline behaviour. Disorder along the polymer chain is introduced by polymerizing 4,4'-dihydroxy- $\alpha$ , $\alpha'$ -dimethylbenzalazine with octanedioyl chloride and dodecanedioyl chloride in various molar proportions, such that the polymer becomes liquid crystalline at room temperature. Copolymers with the following formula, have been obtained by the reaction of 4,4'-dihydroxy- $\alpha$ , $\alpha'$ -dimethyl-benzalazine in alkaline solution with the appropriate mixtures of the diacylchlorides, following the

procedure already described. The copolymer containing the two diacyl units in equimolar amounts turns out to be largely mesophasic at room temperature, after quenching.  $T_{\rm m}$ s of the polymers range between 127 and 201°C.<sup>129</sup>

$$+ \underbrace{\bigcirc}_{n} C(CH_3) = N - N = (CH_3)C - \underbrace{\bigcirc}_{n} O - C(CH_2)_m - C - O + \frac{1}{n}$$
  
where  $m = 6$  (75%), 10 (25%); 6 (50%), 10 (50%); 6 (25%), 10 (75%).

SCHEME 28.

Polymers having in the main chain alternating, rigid, highly conjugated aromatic groups and flexible aliphatic portions, which exhibit mesophasic properties, are reported.<sup>130,131</sup> In order to elucidate the influence of the relative lengths of the rigid conjugated units and the aliphatic spacers on the mesophasic properties, small changes in chain composition (i.e. change of groups to O–C(O)–CH<sub>2</sub>– in place of O–C(O)–O) have been studied and relationships have been established between the liquid crystal-line behaviour of polymers and that of analogous low MW compounds. Polymers with the following structure have then been synthesized.<sup>131</sup> These semi-crystalline polycarbonates, which exhibit polymorphic behaviour both in the solid and in the liquid state, are prepared by the reaction of 4,4'-dihydroxy- $\alpha$ , $\alpha$ '-dimethylbenzalazine in alkaline aqueous solution with the appropriate bischloroformate, Cl–C(O)–O–(CH<sub>2</sub>) <sub>m-4</sub>–O–

C(O)–Cl, in chloroform.

$$\begin{array}{c} 0 \\ \parallel \\ - 0 \\ -$$

where m = 10, 12, 14, 16.

**S**CHEME 29.

The peculiar enantiotropic smectic behaviour of a class of azine copolymers with a nonperiodic structure has been described recently.<sup>132,133</sup>

$$((O - CH_2 - CH_2)_2 - OR)_m - ((O - CH_2 - CH_2)_3 - OR)_n$$

Here 
$$\mathbf{R} = -\mathbf{c} - \mathbf{o} - \mathbf{o} - \mathbf{c} - \mathbf$$

fraction  $\times$  100; p is in a random distribution, which may be compatible with the formula of a structurally periodic phase with no apparent segregation of homopolymer domains.<sup>133</sup> Mesogenic properties of this copolymer with m = 0 and 100 have been studied by DSC and XRD. Enantiotropic smectic mesomorphism is observed.<sup>133</sup>

The mesophasic behaviour of the polycarbonates<sup>131</sup> is clearly indicated by thermal analysis. The low temperature endotherm has been attributed to the melting of the semi-crystalline polymers. Its position decreases with increasing spacer length from 207 to 167°C. The high temperature endotherm corresponds to the isotropization of the mesophase. Its position also decreases from 257 to 197°C. XRD spectra of the liquid crystalline phases identify a nematic structure.

## 5. POLYOXADIAZOLES

Nitrogen-containing heterocyclic polymers are of practical importance on account of their high heat resistance and thermal stability.<sup>134–136</sup> These have been prepared by various methods. Preparative methods of a number of these polymers are given.<sup>137</sup> The generalized reaction for polyoxadiazole synthesis is as follows:



The dihydrazides of adipic acid, azelaic acid and sebacic acid, when added to fuming sulphuric acid, give poly(aliphatic 1,3,4-oxadiazole)s. Similarly, addition of the aliphatic dihydrazine derivatives to isophthalic acid in fuming sulphuric acid gives polyoxadiazoles with alternating polymethylene and *m*-phenylene spacers.<sup>138–140</sup>

Polycondensation of benzenedicarboxylic acids or their simple derivatives with hydrazine sulphate using a condensing agent forms poly(phenylene 1,3,4-oxadiazole)s.<sup>139,141</sup> The MW of poly(phenylene-1,3,4-oxadiazole) is controlled by varying oleum concentrations from 10 to 50%. The presence of an increased amount of oleum, beyond the required concentration, increases the viscosity of the polymer.<sup>142</sup> The mechanism of polymerization of hydrazine with benzenedicarboxylic acids in oleum has been examined; condensation of functional end groups of the oligomeric poly(1,3,4-oxadiazole) constitutes the first stage.<sup>143</sup> Polyoxadiazoles react further



where X = -COOH,  $-CONH_2$ , or -CN.

SCHEME 33.

with an alkyl sulphate containing < 4 carbon atoms in a medium containing > 80% sulphuric acid and form modified polymers.<sup>144</sup>

High strength and high modulus fibres, namely, poly-p, p'-terephthaloyl-N-methylhydrazide-co-1,3,4-oxadiazoles are prepared by high temperature polycondensation of terephthalic acid or dimethyl terephthalate with hydrazine and/or methylhydrazine sulphate in the presence of oleum.<sup>145</sup> The polymer formed is readily processed from sulphuric acid solutions. It is supposed that the polycondensation process is multistage and is associated with the various chemical conversions occurring under high temperature polycondensation and during extrusion of the reaction spinning solution into the coagulating medium. NMR studies reveal that the process involves several stages during the polycondensation, including saponification of dimethyl terephthalate and formation of oligo-1,3,4-oxadiazoles with reactive COOH and hydrazine end groups. These are followed by cyclocondensation, methylation of 1,3,4-oxadiazole fragments of the macromolecules with methyl hydrogen sulphate formed during the saponification and formation of N-methyl hydrazide fragments, and opening of the 1,3,4-N-methyloxadiazole ring during the precipitation of the polymer in aqueous sulphuric acid.<sup>146</sup> Therefore, it is realized that obtaining copolymers of a desired structure with a specific ratio of N-methyl hydrazide and 1,3,4-oxadiazole groups is linked with the nature and sequence of these conversions.

Polyoxadiazoles are also prepared by high temperature polymerization of dicarboxylic acids with dihydrazides in polyphosphoric acid. Polymers prepared in solution have the lowest heterogeneity. However, structural heterogeneity could be introduced in the formation of the polymer chain as well as in the cyclization steps.<sup>147</sup>

Yet another method of preparing polyoxadiazoles is by heating polyhydrazides. The cyclodehydration reaction  $^{138-140}$  is represented as



SCHEME 34.

Poly(2,5-octamethylene-1,3,4-oxadiazole) and poly(vinylene-1,3,4oxadiazole) have been obtained by the cyclodehydration of sebacic acid polyhydrazide and N, N'-bis(isomaleimide) polyhydrazide respectively (Scheme 35).<sup>148</sup>

The thermodynamic behaviour of the polymer during the cyclodehydration process has been recognized to be very important. Analysis of thermodynamic data reveals that the physical state of the prepolymer is a dominant factor in the reaction. From the temperature dependence of the heat capacity of prepolymers and polyheteroarylenes (cyclized product) and the saturated water vapour pressure that prevails over the prepolymer during cyclization, the temperature range of the occurrence of the cyclo-

$$+ \text{ NHNHCO}(CH_2)_8 \text{ CONHNHCOCH} = CHCONHNHCOCH} = CHCO + \frac{1}{n} - \frac{1}{H_2O}$$

#### SCHEME 35.

 $+ \bigwedge_{N-N} CH = CH - \bigwedge_{N-N} CH = CH - \bigwedge_{N-N} (CH_2)_8 + \frac{1}{n}$ 

dehydration process has been predicted. Furthermore, the degree of polymerization has been computed from the heats of combustion and cyclization of the prepolymers. This study has been useful in the synthesis of defect free, heat-resistant polyhetero-arylenes by optimizing the temperature of cyclization.<sup>149</sup>

Thermal analysis data show that in hydrazine-isophthalic acid-terephthalic acid copolymer films and fibres, weight loss occurs with exothermic degradation between 470 and 520°C, depending upon polymer composition and is related to the degradation and conversion of the oxadiazole ring.<sup>150</sup> Thermogravimetric data indicate only minor weight loss below 450°C in air, but rapid weight loss occurs beyond that temperature for poly(*m*, *p*-phenylene-1,3,4-oxadiazole).<sup>139</sup> No change in their properties occurs up to about 200°C, and the polymer retains 60% or better of room temperature properties even at 300°C. There is little variation in thermal stability with increase in the MW of the polymer.<sup>137</sup> Poly(aliphatic 1,3,4-oxadiazoles) show abrupt weight loss > 380°C.<sup>151,152</sup> The decomposition products of poly(1,3,4-oxidiazoles) containing carborane rings have been identified to consist of oligomers, benzene, PhCN, CO, CO<sub>2</sub>, N<sub>2</sub>, H<sub>2</sub>, CH<sub>4</sub> and other volatile products.<sup>153</sup>

An activated halide displacement polymerization method has also been used to synthesize polyoxadiazoles. As in poly(aryl ether)s, generally prepared via the nucleo-philic aromatic substitution of an activated aromatic dihalide with a bisphenoxide anion, <sup>154-156</sup> certain heterocycles can function as activating groups in these types of reactions.<sup>157</sup> The heterocyclic group, as assessed by <sup>1</sup>H NMR, seems to be an electron withdrawing group which stabilizes the negative charge developed through the formation of a stabilized intermediate (Meisenheimer complex) during the transformation to lower the activation energy for the process, as follows:



SCHEME 36.

Several new polymers containing oxadiazole and triazole heterocyclic units have been synthesized from difluoro monomers in which the heterocycle functions as an activating group in the polymer-forming nucleophilic substitution reaction. Through the activated halide displacement polymerization process, oxadiazole and triazole heterocyclic rings have been incorporated in the backbone. The rationale and the feasibility of the oxadiazole/triazole activation and the suitability of halide displacement reactions as polymer forming reactions are also demonstrated by the model reactions of a monophenoxide derivative with both oxadiazoles and triazoles which lead to the expected products, shown below:<sup>157</sup>



Scheme 37.

The polymerization of oxadiazole or triazole to high MW polymer is performed with the bisphenols and is shown in the following scheme:



where  $X = O, N \phi$ ;  $Z = C(CH_3)_2, C(CF_3)_2$ .

SCHEME 38.

Rigid-rod high temperature polymers which have high modulus, low thermal expansion coefficient and exceptional thermal stability are less soluble than, and introduce processing difficulties unlike those of, the semi-rigid polyimides which are easily processed from solution. Combining the characteristics of both the rigid and semirigid structures in obtaining highly ordered materials, processable from a soluble precursor, is of importance.<sup>158</sup> In this regard, a number of imide copolymers with variousheterocyclic systems, e.g. imidearylether oxadiazole, have been synthesized<sup>159–162</sup> by the heterocyclic activation of halides towards nucleophilic aromatic substitution using the monomer, 2,5-bis(4-aminophenoxy)-1,3,4-oxadiazole (1). The imide aryl ether oxadiazole copolymer is prepared through the poly(amic-acid) precursor via the standard polyimide synthesis,<sup>158</sup> as shown below:



**S**CHEME 39.

Polymerization of (1) with pyromellitic dianhydride (PMDA) and 4,4'-oxydianiline (ODA) yields copolymers. The copolymer is prepared such that the composition or weight percent of oxadiazole (1) ranges from 25 to 70%, relative to the wt% of PMDA and ODA or the polyimide component.

A comparative thermal analysis study of these copolymers and the PMDA/ODA polyimide has been made to assess the thermal stability by isothermal ageing at 400°C, and also to find the polymer decomposition rates at different temperatures. Incorporation of the oxadiazole-containing diamine affects the ordering in the copolymers containing different weight percentages of oxadiazole units, and diminishes the thermal stability substantially, while the decomposition temperature is observed to be lower, in the range of 445–465°C, compared to that observed (480°C) for PMDA/ODA polyimide copolymers. With the inclusion of both *m*-phenylene and aryl ether linkages, the copolymers exhibit  $T_{gs}$  in the range of 300°C; accordingly a large drop in the modulus is observed as oxadiazole composition in the copolymer increases.

Crosslinkable heterocyclic polymers have been prepared by the polycondensation of tetracarboxylic anhydrides with diamines and treatment of the poly(amido acids) formed with unsaturated dicarboxylic anhydrides. The product possessed improved chemical resistance when the diamine monomers contained oxadiazole groups.<sup>163</sup>

### 5.1. Liquid crystalline polyoxadiazoles

It has already been mentioned that condensation polymers containing heterocyclic units and possessing outstanding strength and modulus are used predominantly as high temperature-resistant materials and fibres. It is interesting to note that in some instances heterocyclic units act as mesogenic moieties in polymers and impart liquid crystalline properties. Heterocyclic liquid crystalline polymers are highly desired for obtaining fibre of high tenacity and initial modulus because of the high orientation of the liquid crystalline lyotropic and thermotropic phases. Several heterocyclic polymers, such as aromatic polyesters containing rigid rod-like segments, form liquid crystalline solutions. Concentrated sulphuric acid solutions of poly(*p*-phenylene-1,3,4-oxadiazole) exhibit liquid crystalline properties, transition temperatures and optical anisotropy. Although some polymers yield lyotropic solutions, the solutions formed from poly(1,4-phenylene-1,3,4-oxadiazole) in solvents other than sulphuric acid<sup>55</sup> have been a subject of controversy as to whether they are lyotropic or not. Thermotropic aromatic polyesters containing heterocyclic units in the main chain have been prepared by the melt polymerization method<sup>164</sup> which proceeds by the *trans*-esterification and polycondensation of monomers, such as 2,5-bis(4-hydroxyphenyl)-1,3,4-oxadiazole with terephthalic acid, 2,6-naphthalenedicarboxylic acid and 4-hydroxybenzoic acid in the presence of an active catalyst, Sb<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub>Zn(OAc)<sub>2</sub>. Postpolycondensation *in vacuo* increases the polymer MW while reduction in residual pressure and increasing the temperature from 270 to 300°C, increase the polycondensation rate significantly. Thermotropic polymers offer processing advantages over lyotropic polymers in terms of both cost and the range of products that can be fabricated. Consequently, much of attention has been directed towards the preparation of a polymer which exhibits a liquid crystalline melt at a processable temperature and is stable over a broad temperature range.

Usually, a polymer with high  $T_m$  is modified by introducing some disorder or disruption into the chain in order that the melting point (500–700°C) gets reduced to a sufficiently processable temperature (< 350°C).<sup>165–167</sup> In fact, the copolyester (P<sub>R</sub>) prepared<sup>167</sup> from hydroquinone diacetate (M1), terephthalic acid (M2) and two equivalents of 6-acetoxy-2-naphthoic acid (M3), in the ratio 25:25:50, is chosen as a reference and represented as P<sub>R</sub>:(M1)<sub>1</sub>(M2)<sub>1</sub>(M3)<sub>2</sub>. The effect of introducing various types of disruption into the copolyester (P<sub>R</sub>) by total or partial replacement of the monomers has been studied by Brydon *et al.*<sup>167</sup> Several new copolymers have been prepared from oxadiazole containing diacetates M4 (=4,4'-diacetoxy); M5(=3,3'-diacetoxy); M6 (=3,4'-diacetoxy) and dicarboxylic acids M7 = 4,4'-COOH, M8 = 3,3'-COOH:



The modified polymers containing different groups have been identified and examined for fibre formation from a liquid crystalline melt, and other useful properties. The polymers obtained by the replacement of M1 in  $P_R$  by an oxadiazole containing diacetate include,

P1:  $(M4)_1(M2)_1(M3)_2$ P2:  $(M5)_1(M2)_1(M3)_2$ P3:  $(M6)_1(M2)_1(M3)_2$ P4:  $(M4)_1(M2)_1(M3)_1$ P5:  $(M4)_1(M2)_1(M3)_3$ P6:  $(M4)_1(M2)_1(M4)_2$ .

These polymers, however, are not fibrous, although P6 is hard and coherent. Partial replacement of M1 by the oxadiazole containing diacetate leads to

P7:  $(M1)_{0.25}(M4)_{0.75}(M2)_1(M3)_2$ P8:  $(M1)_{0.50}(M4)_{0.50}(M2)_1(M3)_2$ P9:  $(M1)_{0.75}(M4)_{0.25}(M2)_1(M3)_2$ .

All of these are tough, fibrous and similar in appearance to P1. Replacement of both M1 and M2 by oxadiazole containing units leads to

P10: 
$$(M4)_1(M7)_1(M3)_2$$

a polymer light in colour, hard, brittle and compact. Replacement of the M1 by the dinaphthyoxadiazole monomer M8 gives a polymer P11:  $(M8)_1(M2)_1(M3)_2$ , which has been studied in more detail. All of these polymers are soluble in trifluoroacetic acid/dichloromethane (30:70). Although all polymers had good thermal stability in air up to temperatures > 400°C, their stability is less than that of the base polyester P<sub>R</sub> as shown in TGA.

# 6. POLYTHIADIAZOLES

Polythiadiazoles are similar to polyoxadiazoles. A polythiadiazole has been prepared in the fibre form by cyclizing an aromatic polyoxathiahydrazine at 200–250°C (Scheme 42).<sup>137</sup>

Polythiadiazoles, MW  $\approx$  12000, containing units of structures shown below can be prepared from 1:1:1 molar mixtures of dialdehydes, hydrazine and sulphur.<sup>168</sup> Poly(*p*-



1020

phenylene-1,3,4-thiadiazole) has also been prepared by the polycondensation of dimethyltetrathioterephthalate with hydrazine in propylene carbonate.<sup>169</sup> Poly(azomethine) containing 1,3,4-thiadiazole rings in the backbone has been prepared by solution polycondensation of diamine (II) (R = 3-NH<sub>2</sub>, 4-NH<sub>2</sub>; X = O,S) with dialdehydes (III) (R = 3-CHO, 4-CHO; X = O,S). The thiadiazole-containing polyazomethines are highly crystalline as compared to those containing oxadiazole units. Wholly conjugated polymers are yellow powders, soluble in concentrated sulphuric acid and insoluble in common organic solvents.<sup>170</sup>



SCHEME 43.

Electrically conducting polymers containing 1,3,4-thiadiazole-2,5-diyl groups and also pyrrolediyl, thiophenediyl, furandiyl, phospholediyl, arsolediyl or stibolediyl groups are useful in antistatic packaging, sensors, mouldings, etc. 2,5-di-2-pyrrolyl-1,3,4-thiadiazole, obtained by condensing 2-pyrrolecarboxaldehyde with hydrazine hydrate and heating the resulting hydrazone with sulphur at 120°C, can be polymerized electrochemically in MeCN containing chloromethane and PhSO<sub>3</sub>H to a conducting polymer film.<sup>171</sup> In strong acids, the polymers are susceptible to hydrolysis and the solutions are electrically conducting. Doping with iodine leads to charge transfer complexes which show electrical conductivity owing to the extensive delocalization of H electrons along the polymer chain.<sup>170</sup>

Poly(thiadiazoles) decompose at temperatures > 220°C.<sup>170</sup> The thermal properties of poly(*p*-phenylene-1,3,4 thiadiazoles) have been determined. They are stable at < 400°C in air and N<sub>2</sub>. In fact thin films retain 92% of their original tenacity after ageing for 144 h at 300°C in both air and N<sub>2</sub>.<sup>137</sup>

## 6.1. Liquid crystalline polythiadiazoles

A series of new thermotropic liquid crystalline polymers with 1,3,4-thiadiazole units



**SCHEME 44a**.



**SCHEME 44b.** 

and aliphatic spacers in the main chain have been reported recently by Sato *et al.*<sup>172</sup> They are synthesized by the intramolecular cyclization of the precursor polyhydrazide with  $P_2S_5$  in pyridine or a mixture of pyridine and NMP (pyridine/NMP volume ratio = 4:1) at 80 to 100°C; the precursor is prepared from terephthalcic dihydrazide and aliphatic dicarboxylic acids, as shown in the scheme. Polymer 1 is obtained without any scission of the backbone as shown by the viscosity which is almost the same as that of the precursor. IR and UV spectral data suggest that the intramolecular cyclization occurs incompletely owing to heterogeneous reactions and some unreacted hydrazide groups remain in the polymer chain, as shown in polymer 2.

The DSC and DTA first heating scans of the above polymer, although not exhibiting a well defined  $T_g$ , show strong endothermic peaks in the range of 210 to 300°C. TGA shows a sluggish weight loss between 256 and 269°C followed by vigorous weight loss above 400°C. The weight loss at 210–300°C is attributed to the release of water from the unreacted hydrazide groups in the polymer chain accompanying cyclization, which is confirmed by the FTIR spectra before and after heating through the region containing the endothermic peaks. Upon heating, 1,3,4-oxadiazole rings are also formed in the backbone of polymer 3, in addition to the thiadiazole rings. Second and third heating scans exhibit two endotherms at temperatures lower than the ones observed in the first scan. Polarizing microscopic observations suggest that the endotherms correspond to the melting ( $T_m$ ) and isotropic phase ( $T_i$ ) transitions. Both of these transitions decrease in temperature with increase in the spacer length. Between  $T_m$  and  $T_i$ , thiadiazole polymers form smectic phases.

### 7. POLYTRIAZOLES

Linear poly(m, p-phenylene 4-phenyltriazoles) can be obtained by reacting aromatic diacid chlorides with isophthalic dihydrazide, using hexamethyl phosphoramide (HMPA) as a catalyst.<sup>22,23,137,173-176</sup>





The polyhydrazide formed is soluble and may be reacted in solution with aniline using phosphoric acid (PPA) as a catalyst under pressure to a low molecular weight, low viscosity polytriazole.<sup>22</sup>



SCHEME 46.

The reaction of bis(imide chlorides) with bistetrazoles affords the same polymer<sup>174</sup> and the reaction could be represented as follows,





A more viscous polymer is obtained by the reaction between aromatic dihydrazide and hydrazine (Scheme 48).<sup>173</sup>

1,2,4-triazole polymers have been reported to form on treating nitriles with hydrazine in the presence of sulphur or sulphur compounds like mercaptoethanol, and subsequent heating. These can also be obtained directly by heating cyanobenzo-hydrazide (Scheme 49).<sup>137,177</sup>

Similarly, poly(1,2,4-triazoles) have been prepared by the deamination of poly(4amino-1,2,4-triazoles) with HNO<sub>3</sub>.<sup>173</sup> Poly(4-amino-1,2,4-triazoles) suitable for casting purposes could be prepared by polycondensation of hydrazine and aliphatic



SCHEME 48.



m-cyanobenzohydrazide poly (3,5-(m-ph

poly (3,5-(m-phenylene)-1,2,4-triazole)

#### SCHEME 49.

dicarboxylic acids or their esters.<sup>176-179</sup> This reaction is not accompanied by any exchange reactions leading to polyamide formation.<sup>178, 180</sup>

Poly(3,5-(arylene)-1,2,4-triazoles) prepared by melt, solution and interfacial polycondensation are thermally stable.<sup>181</sup> The thermal stability of these polymers is enhanced to  $< 430^{\circ}$ C by phenylation of the amino group.<sup>22,23,173</sup> The poly-(aminotriazoles) have melting points in the range of 150 to  $340^{\circ}$ C<sup>175,176,179</sup> and are not decomposed upon boiling with concentrated acids; the triazole nucleus is very stable to the hydrolytic action of the mineral acids.<sup>182</sup> Fibres from these types of polymers retain 30% of their room temperature strength at  $300^{\circ}$ C.<sup>137</sup> High nitrogen content polymers, with N/C ratio in the range 1 to 4.5 have been obtained by condensing formaldehyde and 4-amino-3,5-dihydrazino-1,2,4-triazole; they are stable, insensitive to impact and safe to handle, and are useful as binders in solid propellants.<sup>183</sup>

### 8. POLYPYRAZOLINES

Polypyrazolines have been synthesized from compounds containing two  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ unsaturated carbonyl functions and aromatic dihydrazines. Much of the work has been carried out to synthesize thermally stable polyheterocycles, polyphthalazinones and polydihydropyridazinones.<sup>184–187</sup>

Pyrazolines are generally obtained by the reaction of  $\alpha,\beta$ -unsaturated ketones with



hydrazines.<sup>188</sup> By extension, polypyrazolines have been synthesized by reacting bifunctional intermediate compounds containing two  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ -unsaturated carbonyl functions with aromatic dihydrazines.

These polymers decompose exothermically between 200 and 280°C and have rather low thermal stability.<sup>189</sup>

## 9. POLYPYRAZOLES

Synthesis, chemical and physicomechanical properties and potential uses of polymers containing pyrazole nuclei have been collated and reviewed.<sup>190</sup> Vinylpyrazoles are susceptible to polymerization on heating or distillation<sup>191,192</sup> and yield viscous liquid polymers.



SCHEME 51.

Polypyrazoles have also been obtained from polyhydrazones. For example, polypyrazoles I and II have been prepared by refluxing tetraketo compounds with dihydrazides of dicarboxylic acids to yield polyhydrazones which, upon heating, form relatively high melting point polypyrazoles.<sup>193–196</sup>





The sodium enolates of aromatic bis- $\beta$ -diketones, when condensed with the hydrochlorides of aromatic dihydrazides, form linear polymers which can be cyclized to polyazomethines containing aromatic units connected by COCH<sub>2</sub>C(R)=NNH bridges. Chain extension coupled with cyclization of the bridging segments results upon further heating. Condensation then yields alternating aromatic and 1,5-pyrazole units.<sup>196</sup> Butadiene polymers obtained by oxidative coupling of 2-methyl-3-butyn-2-ol with glycerol  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ -diethyl ether or formal react with hydrazine hydrate to give polypyrazoles. These polypyrazoles are reported to be thermally stable polymers.<sup>197</sup>

Synthesis of high MW poly (arylene ether pyrazoles) containing N–H and N– phenyl groups and with good solubility and mechanical and thermal properties has been reported.<sup>198</sup> Phenylated polypyrazoles with higher thermal stability and  $T_g$  can be synthesized by the aromatic nucleophilic displacement reaction of activated aromatic dihalides by bisphenolic pyrazole monomers. Bisphenols containing pyrazole groups, e.g. 3,5-bis(4-methoxyphenyl)-4-phenylpyrazole, have been prepared as shown in the scheme,



where  $\mathbf{R} = \mathbf{H}$ , Ph.

Poly(arylene ether pyrazoles) have been prepared by refluxing aromatic dihalides and pyrazole-containing bisphenols in DMAc with anhydrous potassium carbonate:



where R = H, Ph; X = Cl, F.

SCHEME 54.



The polymerization is carried out for 2–6 h during which the water formed is azeotropically distilled off using toluene. The fibrous polymer precipitates on pouring the viscous reaction mixture into an acetone/water mixture. Quantitative yields of medium to high MW phenylated poly(arylene ether pyrazoles) have been obtained. The polymer structures are shown in Table 2. Poly(arylene ether phenyl pyrazole)s containing phenyl groups on the pyrazole ring are white fibrous polymers. The phenyl groups enhance the  $T_g$  of the polymers, as expected, in the range of 196 to 243°C by about 5–10°C in comparison with the non-phenylated polymers. In contrast to aromatic dichlorides, use of aromatic difluorides results in premature gelation and the observed  $T_g$  (in the range of 188 to 237°C) decreases by about 20–30°C in comparison with the non-phenylated polymers. Similarly, the  $T_g$  of the polymers containing N-H linkages decreased by  $20-30^{\circ}$ C, while N-phenyl polymers showed an increase of  $5-10^{\circ}$ C in  $T_g$  relative to the previously prepared non-phenylated polymers. Mechanical properties like the critical strain release rate and critical stress intensity factor of compressed moulded specimens and adhesive specimens have been studied.

### **10. POLYTETRAZOLES**

A number of vinyltetrazoles have been prepared and homopolymerized with organic peroxides and azo initiators, both in solution and emulsion systems<sup>191,199–201</sup> Poly(2-methyl-5-vinyl tetrazole) is used as an ingredient in igniter compositions and high energy propellants.<sup>200</sup> Other similar alkenyl and allyl tetrazoles are listed in Refs 191 and 201.



SCHEME 55.

#### **11. N-N CONTAINING FUSED RING SYSTEMS**

Fused ring polyaza systems containing six-membered heterocyclic triazine and tetrazine rings have been reviewed.<sup>202,203</sup> Poly(4-hydroxy-1,3,5-triazine-6-ones), suitable for the production of fibres, exhibit lactam-lactim tautomerism. The intermolecular hydrogen bridge formation in lactam-forming triazinone polymers has been studied by IR spectroscopy.<sup>181</sup> Polytriazines have been prepared from 2-butyl-amino-4,6-dichloro-1,3,5-triazine and 1,6-bis(2,2,6,6-tetramethyl-4-piperidylamino)-hexane, and also from 2,4-dichloro-6-(N-2,2,6,6-tetramethyl-4-piperidyl)butyl-amino-1,3,5-triazine and H<sub>2</sub>N(CH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>2</sub>NH<sub>2</sub>. Processing characteristics of triazine polymers and copolymers used as antioxidants in polyolefins have been examined. It is found that these antioxidants are resistant to extraction from the polyolefin by hot aqueous solutions of surfactants.<sup>204</sup>

Polymethylene(tetraformal trisazine) has been prepared from the monomer, namely, methylenebis(tetraformal trisazine) (MBTFT) and has been used as an N-rich additive for enhancing the performance of rocket propellants in terms of specific impulse, heat of formation, heat content and density.<sup>205</sup> MBTFT is prepared by treating hydrazine or tetraformal trisazine with 53% CH<sub>2</sub>O in methanol. This mix-



**S**СНЕМЕ 56.

ture, when concentrated, is reported to form a polymer. Alternatively, the polymer may be prepared directly from  $CH_2O$  and hydrazine or tetraformal trisazine.

Diesters containing heterocyclic nuclei polymerize easily with hexamethylene diamine. The pyrazine nucleus, for example, is found to have the highest influence in imparting enhanced reactivity of the diesters to polymerization. This enhanced reactivity is attributed to the activity of the heteroatoms and not to the basicity.<sup>206</sup> The reactivity of polypyrazolylborates with metal complexes such as CpCo(CO)RI, where Cp is cyclopentadienyl and R is perfluoroalkyl, has also been studied.<sup>207</sup> Polymers such as poly(*N*-vinyl phenoxazine) and poly(*N*-vinyl phenothiazine),<sup>208</sup> having photoconductivity, high photosensitivity, elasticity and low softening point, are useful as electrophotographic materials. Photochromic properties of mesophasic side-chain liquid crystalline polymers containing spironaphthoxazine groups have been reported.<sup>209</sup>

# **12. N-N CONTAINING POLYURETHANES**

A variety of linear, elastomeric, thermoplastic, high strength polymers have been obtained by chain extending diisocyanates or diisocyanate prepolymers based on polyesters,<sup>210-212</sup> polyethers,<sup>212</sup> polyester glycols or polyether glycols<sup>33,213</sup> with hydrazine or its derivatives. For example, a polyurethane prepolymer prepared from the polyester of adipic acid and 1,6-hexanediol by treating with methylenebis(4-phenyl isocyanate), when reacted with chain extenders such as semicarbazides, leads to a clear, viscous elastomer.

In another method of preparing linear, thermoplastic polyurethane polymers,  $^{40,214-217}$  the reaction products of organic diisocyanates with hydrazine or dihydrazides are mixed with polymers such as polypropylene glycols, capable of reacting with hydrazine or its derivatives such as carbohydrazide, which act as chain extenders.

The functionality of groups in the main chain influences the properties of polymers containing hydrazine units.<sup>215,218</sup> Acyl chloride end groups in polyesters or polyethers react with hydrazine or its derivatives to give a high molecular weight polymer.<sup>212</sup> Oligourethanes with specific NH/NCO ratios yield better solubility,<sup>218</sup> low temperature flexibility,<sup>219</sup> light resistance,<sup>25</sup> etc. Piperazino-terminated polyamides, upon reacting with diisocyanates and hydrazine, yield block copolymers having good elasticity.<sup>220</sup> Caprolactam blocked isocyanate groups, shown below, and diols have been found to be useful for obtaining self-crosslinkable polyurethane elastomers.<sup>221</sup> Several of these polymers containing hydrazine, carbonyl, and imide groups have shown useful properties as adhesives, <sup>19–21,222</sup> rubbery and resinous materials,<sup>223,224</sup> fibres,<sup>214</sup> films<sup>24</sup> and ionomers.<sup>218</sup> For example, both allylhydrazine bisphenol A diglycidyl ether graft copolymer<sup>20</sup> and allylhydrazine pentaerythritol tetrakis ( $\beta$ -mercaptopropionate) copolymers have been used as adhesives curable both chemically and by irradiation.<sup>19</sup> The curing of epoxidized liquid polybutadiene with N<sub>2</sub>H<sub>4</sub> and CS<sub>2</sub> leads to a



**S**CHEME 57.

hard thermosetting resin.<sup>223,224</sup> The hardness of the resin increases further when diethylene triamine is added to the mixture. Addition of a thiol, particularly ethanedithiol, cures liquid diene polymers of 1,3-butadiene, isoprene, etc., at 130°C within a few minutes to several hours. Dependent upon the amount of the thiol added, rubbery or resinous products are obtained. When polythiols are used, the curing process is accelerated substantially. Similar results have been observed when liquid polybutadiene is used along with N<sub>2</sub>H<sub>4</sub> and CS<sub>2</sub> since polythiols will be formed *in situ*.<sup>223,224</sup> It thus appears that the proper choice of condensable monomers with hydrazine or its derivatives in certain proportions could lead to polymers with specific properties.

## **13. N-N CONTAINING EPOXY RESINS**

Preparation and properties of heterocyclic monomers such as triazines and triazoles containing epoxy groups, and their polymers, have been reviewed.<sup>225</sup> In order to prepare binders for hypergolic fuel compositions used in hybrid rockets, Jain *et al.*<sup>14,226</sup> synthesized new epoxy resins and studied the fuel grains cast with the resins as binders. The aim has been to develop hybrid rocket fuel grains which have short ignition delays with storable oxidizers, and at the same time have good mechanical strength.

The resins are prepared by glycidating bis-carbonohydrazones<sup>226</sup> and bis-thiocarbonohydrazones,<sup>14</sup> which in turn are obtained by reacting various aldehydes or ketones with carbohydrazide<sup>227</sup> or thiocarbohydrazides,<sup>228</sup> e.g.





The glycidation is carried out using an excess of epichlorohydrin at 80°C. The excess epichlorohydrin is subsequently distilled under vacuum. (If no base is added, the HCl



formed may react with epichlorohydrin to form 1,3-dichloro-2-propanol, which is likewise removed by vacuum distillation.)

Interestingly, tetraepoxy resins<sup>14</sup> could also be obtained by using the bis(hydroxybenzaldehyde) derivatives of carbo- and thiocarbohydrazides. In these cases, the glycidation additionally occurs at the hydroxy groups of the aldehyde, for example.

By using the general method as described above, several di- and tetraepoxy resins have been prepared. These include the diglycidyl ethers of acetonecarbonohydrazone (DGACH), furfural carbonohydrazone (DGFCH), furfural thiocarbonohydrazone (DGFTCH), butanonethiocarbonohydrazone (DGBuTCH), acetonethiocarbonohydrazone(DGATCH), benzaldehydethiocarbonohydrazone (DGBTCH) and the tetraglycidyl ethers of vanillincarbonohydrazone (TGVCH), vanillinthiocarbonohydrazone (TGVTCH), o-hydroxybenzaldehydethiocarbonohydrazone (TGoHBTCH) and m-hydroxybenzaldehydethiocarbonohydrazone (TGmHBTCH).

The resins have been characterized by IR and NMR spectra.<sup>14</sup> The physical characteristics and epoxy contents are given in Table 3. The resins are highly viscous liquids at room temperature; the viscosity falls steeply with increase in temperature. In general, the viscosities of difunctional and tetrafunctional resins do not differ much although the aromatic resins are more viscous than the aliphatic ones. Differential thermal analysis and thermogravimetry data show that isomerization of the epoxy groups to carbonyl groups accompanied by thermal polymerization and partial decomposition of the resins occur exothermically between 220 and 380°C. The thermal stability is affected by the surrounding atmosphere; the decomposition occurs at higher temperatures in He than in  $O_2$ .

The resins have been used as prepolymeric binders for solid fuel compositions and cured with amines or amino compounds. The cured resin grains, loaded with magnesium powder, ignite readily with white fuming nitric acid (WFNA) with sub-second delays and have tensile strengths of over  $100 \text{ kg/cm}^2$ . Fuel grains made with the difunctional carbonohydrazone resins give shorter ignition delays with WFNA as compared to those cast with the corresponding thiocarbonohydrazone resins.

In a similar study, diglycidyl ethers of vanillin azine (DGVAZ) and divanillylidene ethylenediamine (DGVED) and bisphenol A (DGBPA) have been prepared as viscous

Resin	Colour	State	MW	Epoxy content groups/molecule	
				observed	calculated
DGACH	brown	viscous	282	1.94	2.0
DGFCH	brown	highly viscous	358	1.97	2.0
DGATCH	yellow orange	viscous	298	1.95	2.0
DGBTCH	brown	highly viscous	394	1.80	2.0
DGFTCH	brown	viscous	374	1.98	2.0
DGBuTCH	light brown	less viscous	326	1.95	2.0
TGVCH	brown	viscous	582	3.91	4.0
TGVTCH	brown	highly viscous	598	3.63	4.0
TGoHBTCH	brown	viscous	538	4.04	4.0
TGmHBTCH	brown	highly viscous	538	3.94	4.0

TABLE 3. Physical characteristics and epoxy content of epoxy resins based on biscarbonohydrazones and bisthiocarbonohydrazones

fluids flowable at elevated temperatures<sup>13</sup> and have been used to cast solid fuel compositions. The cast grains in the form of pellets have been examined for their ignition delay (ID) with WFNA, and compressed strengths. A comparison of the IDs show that, in general, the grains based on DGVAZ have better ignition characteristics, which in turn could be related to the presence of the N-N bond in the resin structure.

## 14. N-N CONTAINING ENERGETIC POLYMERS: ASSORTED STUDIES

A stable polymeric material  $[N_2H_2(BH_2)_2]_n$  (n = 11-55) has been produced safely by heating  $N_2H_4$ -BH<sub>3</sub>. It has been claimed to have potential application in rocket propellant systems; a procedure has been developed for obtaining  $(NH_2-NH_3)_2B_{10}H_{10}$  and  $(NH_2-NH_3)_2B_{12}H_{12}$ .<sup>229,230</sup> A mixture of  $(NH_2-NH_3)_2B_{10}H_{10}$ and  $(NH_2-NH_3)_2B_{12}H_{12}$  readily ignites with vigorous, smooth combustion upon mixing with concentrated HNO<sub>3</sub>.<sup>231</sup>

SCHEMES 60 and 61.

Nitrosation and reduction of polyethyleneimine is felt not to be a suitable route for obtaining poly(ethylene hydrazine) since commercial polyethyleneimine contains primary as well as secondary amino groups, and the primary sites would largely undergo deamination.<sup>232</sup> Poly(ethylene hydrazine), however, has been obtained as a low molecular weight elastomer by pyrolysis and thermal decarboxylation of 3-amino-2-oxazolidinone or its hydrochloride.<sup>233</sup> The polymer, on treatment with hydrazinium perchlorate, can be converted to:

$$-(CH_2 - CH_2 - N -)_n$$
  
 $|_+$   
 $NH_3CIO_4$ 

#### **SCHEME 62.**

which is conceived as an oxidizing binder<sup>234</sup> for solid propellants. A high performance solid propellant may be prepared by masticating poly(ethylene hydrazine) with the dihydrazinium salt of decaborane and triaminoguanidinium monoborohydride at 70–100°C to form a viscous fluid-like plastic mass. The molten material is moulded, cooled and cast to produce a rubbery propellant grain. The propellant has a low autoignition temperature; it ignites and burns with low flame temperature at relatively low pressures to release energy through the formation of BN.<sup>235</sup> Amino-terminated polymer mixtures with magnesium undergo synergistic hypergolic ignition with red fuming nitric acid (RFNA) as an oxidizer. The ignition delay results for a hydrazine hydrate glyoxal copolymer/magnesium mixture using RFNA have been reported.<sup>236</sup>

Glycidyl azide polymers are emerging as an important class of energetic fuel binders useful in rocket propellants.<sup>237–240</sup> Void-free glycidyl azide polymer based propellants have been made by using deflagrating additives and a silane amine–expoxide.<sup>237</sup> Poly(epichlorohydrin-co-ethylene oxide) is dissolved in a solvent, heated and stirred



#### **SCHEME 63**.

with sodium azide to obtain a glycidyl azide polymer. Hydroxyl terminated aliphatic polyethers with pendant alkenyl azide groups are prepared from metal azides with the polyethers in a poly(alkylene oxide-nonpolar liquid reaction medium.<sup>238</sup> Energetic prepolymers containing azide and/or nitrate ester groups, such as poly(3-nitrato-methyl-3'-methyloxetane) (NMMO) and poly-3,3'-bis (azidomethyl) oxetane (BAMO) (MW 1800-3000) have also been prepared and characterized for potential use in advanced solid propellants, gun propellants and explosives.<sup>239,240</sup>

The reversible formaldehyde uptake of methyl methacrylate-divinylbenzene (DVB) copolymer treated with hydrazine<sup>241</sup> seems to be useful in the safe handling of an explosive polymeric system based on formaldehyde and hydrazine.<sup>242</sup> It is known that methyl methacrylate-DVB copolymer treated with hydrazine forms a resin which takes up formaldehyde by condensation with hydrazine residues but then releases the molecule in an acid medium. This reversibility depends upon the functionality and crosslink density. Incidentally, such a copolymer can take up and release formaldehyde to form an explosive polymeric solid with hydrazine in certain proportions in concentrated HNO<sub>3</sub>. However, this activity of the copolymer remains to be explored.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We gratefully acknowledge the partial financial support received by the ISRO-IISc Space Technology Cell, Indian Institute of Science, Bangalore during the course of this work.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. S. R. JAIN, J. Indian Inst. Sci. 69, 1-17 (1989).
- 2. R. T. HOLZMANN, Chemical Rockets and Flame and Explosives Technology, Marcel Dekker, New York (1969).
- 3. E. W. SCHMIDT, Hydrazine and its Derivatives, Wiley Interscience, New York (1984).
- 4. S. R. JAIN, Combustion Flame 28, 101-103 (1977).
- 5. S. R. JAIN, P. M. M. KRISHNA, K. G. SAI and V. R. PAI VERNEKER, J. Spacecraft Rockets 14, 573-574 (1977).
- 6. S. R. JAIN, P. M. M. KRISHNA and V. R. PAI VERNEKER, J. Spacecraft Rockets 16, 69-73 (1979).
- 7. S. R. JAIN, P. M. M. KRISHNA and V. R. PAI VERNEKER, Propellants Explos. 5, 119-122 (1980).
- 8. G. RAJENDRAN and S. R. JAIN, Fuel 63, 709-712 (1984).
- 9. S. R. JAIN and G. RAJENDRAN, J. Propulsion Power 1, 500-502 (1985).
- 10. S. R. JAIN and G. RAJENDRAN, J. Spacecraft Rockets 23, 120-122 (1986).
- 11. S. R. JAIN and G. RAJENDRAN, Combustion Flame 67, 207-215 (1987).
- 12. S. R. JAIN, R. RAMA and K. N. MURTHY, Combustion Flame 71, 233 (1988).
- 13. S. R. JAIN, K. N. MURTHY and B. C. THANOO, Def. Sci. J. 38, 273-286 (1988).
- 14. P. M. THANGAMATHESVARAN and S. R. JAIN, J. Polym. Sci., Part A, Polym. Chem. 29, 261–267 (1991).
- 15. A. P. GREKOV and S. A. SUKHORUKOVA, Polymers Based on Hydrazine, p. 215, Izd. Naukova Dumka, Kiev (1976). CA 85: 94882u.

#### S. R. JAIN et al.

- A. P. GREKOV, Advances in the Chemistry of Hydrazine Based Polymers, Polimery-80 (YU. S. LIPATOV, Ed.), pp. 16-27, Izd. Naukova Dumka, Kiev (1980). CA 97: 24404p.
- 17. S. MACHIDA, Kagaku No Ryoiki 18, 485-488 (1964). CA 63: 13417a.
- 18. P. E. CASSIDY, Thermally Stable Polymers, pp. 141-266, Marcel Dekker, New York (1980).
- 19. W. R. GRACE and Co., Fr. Pat. 2,080,272 (1971). CA 77: 76156r.
- 20. C. L. KEHR, W. R. WSZOLEK and C. B. LUNDSAGAR, U.S. Pat. 3,853,681 (1974). CA 83: 29352r.
- S. ABE, M. AOKI and T. TSUKAMOTO, Japan. Kokai Tokkyo Koho, JP 6,262,852 (1987). CA 107: 199860m.
- 22. J. R. HOLSTEN and M. R. LILYQUIST, J. Polym. Sci., Part A, 3, 3905-3917 (1965).
- Z. O. VIRPSHA, A. P. TRAVNIKOVA, E. S. KRONGAUZ and V. V. KORSHAK, Vysokomol. Soedin. Ser. A, 11, 69-72 (1969). CA 70: 68779m.
- 24. Z. FORAL, F. HADOBAS and Z. JANIK, Czech. Pat. 165,054 (1976). CA 86: 141019a.
- 25. KURARAY Co., LTD., Japan Kokai Tokkyo Koho, JP 81,145,947 (1981). CA 96: 144288e.
- 26. H. TRAEUBEL and W. KLEBERT, U.S. Pat. 3,789,027 (1974). CA 81: 64557s.
- 27. J. W. RICHTER and H. H. HOEHN, Ger. Offen. 1,941,022 (1970). CA 73: 56735t.
- 28. W. J. K. RICHTER and H. H. HOEHN, Ger. Offen. 1,941,932 (1970). CA 73: 26342v.
- 29. J. E. CADOTTE, R. S. KING, R. J. MAJERLE and R. J. PETERSEN, Org. Coat. Plast. Chem. 42, 13-17 (1980). CA 94: 89923q.
- 30. M. TAKESHI, T. YATAKA and S. SOURIRAJAN, Desalination 38, 319-337 (1981).
- 31. H. GRABHOEFER, Ger. Offen. 2,157,203 (1973). CA 79: 67257p.
- 32. M. D. SATRE, N. D. GHATGE and M. P. S. RAMANI, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 41, 697-712 (1990).
- 33. P. HEUTSCHEL, C. JOSEFIAK and W. KLOSTERMEIR, Ger. Offen. DE 3,341,847 (1985). CA 103: 161289m.
- 34. R. KATO and T. SUZUKI, Japan Pat. 7537,246 (1975). CA 84: 181325n.
- 35. H. V. DAENIKER and J. DRUEY, Helv. Chim. Acta 40, 918-932 (1957).
- 36. L. V. GULINA, G. A. GABRIELYAN and L. S. GAL'BRAIKH, USSR. SU 1,578,239 (1990). CA 113: 232728y.
- I. V. SAMBORSKII, V. A. VAKULENKO, L. G. NEKRASOVA, A. F. CHETVERIKOV, L. N. PEDIKOVA and I. SH. KAPLUN, USSR. 468,935 (1975). CA 83: 132722k.
- 38. I. V. SAMBORSKII, L. G. NEKRASOVA, V. A. VAKULENKO, L. N. PEDIKOVA, YU. N. KOZHEVINKOV and V. M. BALAKIN, USSR. 477,174 (1975). CA 83: 165086j.
- 39. E. BLASIUS and M. LASER, J. Chromatog. 11, 84-92 (1963).
- 40. M. DAHM and A. C. GONZALEZ-DOERNER, Swiss Pat. 618,197 (1980). CA 93: 205807k.
- 41. K. SADAMITSU, H. SEKIGUCHI and K. HIRASA, Japan Kokai 7478,748 (1974). CA 83: 60597y.
- 42. Y. ANDO and M. KURABAYASHI, Nippon Kagaku Kaishi 12, 1919-1925 (1976). CA 86: 90274v.
- 43. K. SUYAMA, K. NAKAMURA and Y. SUZUKI, Japan Kokai 7558,161 (1975). CA 83: 165307g.
- 44. T. KIRIYAMA, T. YAMADA, Y. TABE, K. AIHARA and T. FUKADA, Japan Kokai Tokkyo Koho 78, 123,437 (1978). CA 90: 88459y.
- 45. S. ISHIDA, N. OHSHIMA, K. KURITA and T. SATO, Japan Pat. 7311,346 (1973). CA 80: 109333p.
- 46. I. M. GVERDTSITELI, N. N. GOGESASHVILI, T. P. DOKSOPULO and A. V. VANNIKOV, Soobshch. Akad. Nauk Gruz. USSR 83, 89-92 (1976). CA 86: 17137y.
- 47. I. M. GVERDTSITELI, N. N. GOGESASHVILI and T. P. DOKSOPULO, 5th Tvezisy. Dokl.-Vses. Konf. Khim. Atsetilena, 190 (1975). CA 88: 191535c.
- 48. M. TOKAI, T. TAKADA and T. KIKUCHI, Japan Kokai 7524,557 (1975). CA 83: 116821m.
- 49. CIBA Ltd., Br. Pat. 839,377 (1960). CA 55: 2181h.
- 50. F. K. SAMIGULLIN, E. L. KORZYUK and E. N. SIMONOVSKII, Zh. Org. Khim. 21, 661-662 (1985). CA 103: 23001k.
- 51. H. W. STEWART, Belg. Pat. 630,725 (1963). CA 61: 14876d.
- 52. P. W. MORGAN, J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Symp. 65, 1-11 (1978) CA 90: 188368m.
- 53. A. L. CIZMECIOGLU, H. FRUITWALA and R. A. WEISS, Makromol. Chem. 191, 2329-2339 (1990).
- 54. M. MARCOS, L. ORIOL, B. ROS, J. L. SERRANO and P. KELLER, Mol. Cryst. Liq. Cryst. 155(B), 103-112 (1988). CA 108: 205174e.
- 55. S. L. KWOLEK, *Encyclopedia Polym. Sci. Eng.*, Vol. 9, pp. 1–61 (J. I. KROSCHWITZ Ed.), Wiley, New York, N.Y. (1987). CA 107: 218466f.
- V. P. SHIBAEV, Adv. Liq. Cryst. Res. Appl., Proc. Liq. Cryst. Conf. Soc., 3rd (L. BATA Ed.), pp. 869– 897, Pergamon, Oxford (1981). CA 95: 169815s.
- 57. R. M. OTTENBRITE, L. A. UTRACKI and S. INOUE. Eds., Current Topics in Polymer Science, Vol. 1, p. 343, Carl Hanser Verlag, Munich (1987). CA 110: 24426j.
- 58. M. BALLAUFF, Chem. Unserer Zeit 22, 63-68 (1988). CA 109: 64544g.
- 59. J. L. White, J. Appl. Polym. Sci., Appl. Polym. Symp. 41, 3-24 (1985). CA 102: 185732f.

- 60. P. G. DE GENNES, Solid State Phys. 14 (Suppl.), 1-18 (1978). CA 91: 57869y.
- 61. H. Finkelmann, Springer Ser. Chem. Phys. 11, 238-251 (1980). CA 95: 151169z.
- 62. A. CIFERRI, W. R. KRIGBAUM and R. B. MEYER, Eds., Polymer Liquid Crystals, Academic Press, New York, N.Y. (1982) CA 98: 108173w.
- 63. CH. K. OBER, J. JIN and R. W. LENZ, Advanced Polymer Science Liquid Crystalline Polymers I, Vol. 59 (M. GORDAN and N. A. PLATE, Eds.), pp. 104–132, Springer Verlag, Berlin (1984).
- 64. B. WUNDERLICH and J. GREBOWICZ, Advanced Polymer Science Liquid Crystalline Polymers II/III, Vol. 60/61 (M. GORDAN and N. A. PLATE, Eds.), p. 32, Springer Verlag, Berlin (1984).
- 65. L. L. CHAPOY, Ed., Recent Advances in Liquid Crystalline Polymers, Proceedings of the European Science Foundation, 6th, Lyngby, Denmark (1983). CA 102: 167892d.
- 66. A. BLUMSTEIN, Ed., Polymer Science and Technology, Vol. 28, Plenum Press, New York, N.Y. (1985). CA 102: 167894f.
- 67. H. GASPAROUX and F. HARDONIN, Eds., Proceedings of the International Conference on Liquid Crystal Polymers, Part B, Gordon and Breach, New York, N.Y. (1988). CA 108: 168118s.
- 68. A. V. VOLOKHINA, YU, K. GODOVSKII, G. I. KUDRYAVTSEV et al., Liquid Crystal Polymers, Khimiya, Moscow, USSR (1988). CA 110: 96293m.
- 69. N. KOIDE and K. SAKAMOTO, Liquid Crystalline Polymers, Kyoritsu, Shuppan Co., Ltd, Tokyo, Japan (1988). CA 109: 171374y.
- V. PERCEC, Liquid Crystalline Polymers by Cationic Polymerization, Report TR-19, No. AD-A183331 (1986). CA 108: 150988r.
- 71. W. KERN, TH. HUCKE, R. HOLLANDER and R. SCHNEIDER, Makromol. Chem. 22, 31-38 (1957).
- 72. W. KERN, K. FENDEL, R. HOLLANDER and R. SCHNEIDER, Kunststoffe Plastics 3, 147-150 (1950). CA 52: 11766h.
- 73. S. N. USHAKOV and E. F. PANARIN, USSR. Pat. 157,105 (1963). CA 60: 5663g.
- 74. A. H. FRAZER and F. T. WALLENBERGER, J. Polym. Sci. Part A, 2, 1137-1145 (1964).
- 75. A. H. FRAZER and F. T. WALLENBERGER, J. Polym. Sci. Part A, 2, 1147-1156 ((1964).
- 76. A. H. FRAZER, F. T. WALLENBERGER and W. SWEENY, J. Polym. Sci. Part A, 2, 1157-1169 (1964).
- 77. V. E. DERBISHER, I. A. NOVKOVA and A. P. KHARDIN, Izv. Vyssh. Ucheb Zaved., Khim. Khim. Technol. 16, 1572-1574 (1973). CA 84: 90614q.
- 78. K. MACURA and T. LEISER, Ger. Pat. 844,822 (1952). CA 52: 7768d.
- 79. Y. IWAKURA, K. UNO, S. HARA, R. KUROSAWA, K. HACHIDAI, M. NAKAMOTO and J. SENOO, Japan Pat. 7415,070 (1974). CA 82: 98769y.
- 80. C. BURBA and W. MROTZEK, Ger. Offen DE. 3,822,959 (1990). CA 113: 7529q.
- 81. D. ASRAR, O. YA. FEDOTOVA, YU. D. BRYSIN, V. V. KORSHAK and T. A. SMIRNOVA, *Plast. Massy* 11, 17 (1978). CA 90: 72775n.
- 82. M. UEDA, S. KANNO and Y. IMAI, J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. Ed. 13, 2735-2740 (1975).
- YU. YU. KERCHA, YU. S. LIPATOV, A. P. GREKOV and R. L. SHAPOVAL, Vysokomol. Soedin., Ser. A, 14, 1187-1192 (1972). CA 77: 76346c.
- 84. I. S. LISHANSKII, L. S. SEMENOVA, N. G. ILLARIONOVA, N. V. MIKHAILOA, V. N. NIKITIN, I. A. BARANOVSKAYA and A. I. GRIGORIEV, *Eur. Polym. J.* 15, 179–185 (1979).
- 85. E. HEDAYA, R. L. HINMANN and S. THEODOROPOULOS, J. Org. Chem. 31, 1311 (1966).
- 86. C. K. SAUERS, J. Org. Chem. 34, 2275 (1969).
- 87. A. BALLISTRERI, D. GAROZZO, G. MONTAUDO and M. GIUFFRIDA, Polymer 28, 139-146 (1987).
- 88. P. W. MORGAN, U.S. Pat. 4,070,326 (1978). CA 88: 154255r.
- 89. J. D. HARTZLER and P. W. MORGAN, Contemp. Top. Polym. Sci. 2, 19-53 (1977). CA 88: 1917331.
- 90. W. B. BLACK and J. PRESTON, Eds., *High Modulus Wholly Aromatic Fibres*, Marcel Dekker Inc, New York (1973).
- 91. G. MARRUCCI and A. CIFERRI, J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Lett. Ed. 15, 643 (1977).
- 92. B. VALENTI and A. CIFERRI, J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Lett. Ed. 16, 657 (1978).
- 93. L. L. CHAPOY and N. F. LACOUR, Rheol. Acta 19, 731 (1980).
- 94. F. N. Cogswell Br. Polym. J. 12, 170 (1980).
- 95. P. R. DVORNIC, Macromolecules 17, 1348 (1984).
- 96. E. BIANCHI, A. CIFERRI, G. CONIO, A. TEALDI, W. R. KRIGBAUM and J. PRESTON, *Polym. J. (Tokyo)* 20, 83–91 (1988). CA 108: 113269m.
- 97. R. H. MICHEL and W. A. MURPHY, Appl. Polym. Sci. 7, 617-624 (1963).
- 98. H. D. DEWITT, U.S. Pat. 3,124,559 (1964). CA 60: 13348c.
- 99. W. Y. LEE and S. H. CHANG, Chayon KwahakTachek Nomunyip (Soul Tachakkyo) 5, 57-67 (1980). CA 96: 69528c.
- 100. G. S. GOL'DIN and S. N. TSIOMO, Vysokomol. Soedin. Ser. B, 17, 463-465 (1975). CA 83: 147771z.
- 101. Y. SHIMODOI and N. MURATA, Kogyo Kagaku Zasshi 65, 591-594 (1962). CA 57: 11366h.

- 102. M. PASTRAVANU, M. DUMITRIU and T. LIXANDRU, Eur. Polym. J. 22, 565-567 (1986).
- 103. M. PASTRAVANU, M. DUMITRIU and T. LIXANDRU, Eur. Polym. J. 19, 633-637 (1983).
- 104. M. PASTRAVANU, M. DUMITRIU and T. LIXANDRU, Eur. Polym. J. 17, 197-201 (1981).
- 105. YU. V. KORSHAK, T. A. PRONYUK and B. E. DAVYDOV, Neftekhimiya 3, 677-682 (1963). CA 60: 3108h.
- 106. G. F. D'ALELIO and R. K. SCHOENIG, J. Macromol. Sci., Chem. 2, 974-1038 (1968). CA 69: 77823c.
- 107. R. G. GAMPER, P. T. Funke and A. A. VOLPE, J. Polym. Sci. Part A1, 9, 2137-2146 (1971).
- E. T. PANKRATOVA, B. I. TIKHOMIROV and A. I. YAKHUBCHIK, Vysokomol. Soedin., Ser. A, 13, 2586–2594 (1971). CA 76: 86184s.
- 109. E. T. PANKRATOVA and B. I. TIKHOMIROV, USSR Pat. 384,848 (1973). CA 80: 48554n.
- 110. M. DIMITRIU, M. DARINGA, M. PASTRAVANU, C. DUMITRIU and T. LIXANDRU, *Thermochimica Acta* 134, 177–185 (1988).
- 111. L. TOKORZEWSKI, B. H. KOZBIALOWE and M. MICHALCZYK, Rocz. Chem. 43, 1911–1913 (1969). CA 72: 66907u.
- 112. S. HIROSE, T. HATAKEYAMA, and H. HATAKEYAMA, Kobunshi Ronbunshu **39**, 733–739 (1982). CA 98: 72830s.
- 113. M. DUMITRIU, M. DARINGA, M. PASTRAVANU and T. LIXANDRU, *Rev. Roum. Chim.* 25, 981–988 (1980). CA 94: 4378t.
- 114. F. WUDL, Isr. J. Chem. 27, 289-292 (1987). CA 108: 56631x.
- 115. M. ALDISSI and A. M. NYITRYA, ACS Symp. Ser. 346, 559-567 (1987). CA 108: 38524k.
- 116. M. SCHWARZENBERG, K. JOST, L. SAUTSCHENKO and P. NOVAK *Electrochimica Acta* 35, 403-411 (1990). CA 113: 105173q.
- 117. D. S. DUDIS, A. T. YEATS, D. KOSY, D. A. SMITH and J. MEDRANO, *Polymer Preprints* 33, 1166–1167 (1992).
- 118. A. ROVIELLO and A. SIRIGU, Makromol. Chem. 183, 895 (1982).
- 119. J. A. PEURTOLAS, P. J. ALONSO, L. ORIOL and J. L. SERRANO, Macromolecules 25, 6018-6023 (1992).
- 120. M. MARCOS, F. NAVARRO, J. L. SERRANO and L. ORIOL, *Makromol. Chem.* **190**, 305–311 (1989). CA 110: 193508t.
- 121. A, ROVIELLO and A. SIRIGU, J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Lett. Ed. 13, 455 (1975).
- 122. P. IANNELLI, A. ROVIELLO and A. SIRIGU, Eur. Polym. J. 18, 745 (1982).
- 123. A. ROVIELLO and A. SIRIGU, Makromol. Chem. 181, 1799 (1980).
- 124. H. H. SZMANT and C. MCGINNIS, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 72, 2890 (1950).
- 125. E. R. BLOUT, V. W. EAGER and R. M. GOFSTEIN, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 68, 1983 (1946).
- 126. V. PEARCE, Mol. Cryst. Liq. Cryst. 155, 1 (1988).
- 127. A. L. CIZMECIOGLU and R. A. WEISS, Makromol. Chem. 193, 1867-1880 (1992).
- 128. A. ROVIELLO and A. SIRIGU, Eur. Polym. J. 15, 61-67 (1979).
- 129. H. FRUITWALA, A. L. CIZMECIOGLU and R. A. WEISS, Mat. Res. Soc. Symp. Proc. 171, 419-425 (1990). CA 114: 144136u.
- 130. A. ROVIELLO and A. SIRIGU, J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Lett. Ed. 13, 455 (1975).
- 131. A. ROVIELLO and A. SIRIGU, Eur. Polym. J. 15, 423-430 (1979).
- 132. A. ROVIELLO, S. SANTAGATA and A. SIRIGU, *Makromol. Chem., Rapid Commun.* 5, 209–215 (1984). CA 100: 210731y.
- 133. A. ROVIELLO and S. SANTAGATA, Makromol. Chem., Rapid Commun. 5, 141 (1984).
- 134. V. V. KORSHAK, A. A. IZYNEEV, A. M. KUZNETSOV, V. V. MIKULENKO, ZH. P. MAZUREVSKAYA, V. P. MAZUREVSKII, D. M. MOGNONOV, L. I. VDOVINA, V. G. SAMSONOVA et al., Tr. Buryat. Inst. Estestev. Nauk, Buryat. Filial, Sib. Otd., Akad. Nauk SSSR 10, 3-32 (1971). CA 78: 84830s.
- 135. R. J. COTTER and M. MATZNER, Ring Forming Polymerization, B, 1, Heterocyclic Rings (Organic Chemistry: A Series of Monographs, Vol. 13B) Academic, New York, N.Y. (1972). CA 78: 30455e.
- 136. B. SILLION, Bull. Soc. Chim. Fr. 4, 696-707 (1987). CA 107: 218102j.
- 137. H. LEE, D. STOFFE and K. NEVILLE, New Linear Polymers, p. 305, McGraw-Hill Book Co., New York, N.Y. (1967).
- A. P. GREKOV, S. A. MALYUTENKO and K. A. KORNEV, *Khim. Geterotsikl. Soedin., Akad. Nauk Latv.* SSR 3, 352-356 (1966). CA 65: 9025q.
- 139. Y. IMAI, K. UNO and S. HARA, J. Polym. Sci. Part A, 3, 45-54 (1965).
- 140. N. V. KARYAKIN, I. B. RABINOVICH, G. L. BERESTNEVA, A. L. RUSANOV and V. V. KORSHAK, Dokl. Akad. Nauk. SSSR 271, 1153–1156 (1983). CA 100: 68869d.
- 141. M. UEDA and H. SUGITA, J. Polym. Sci. Part A, Polym. Chem. 26, 159-166 (1988).
- 142. A. B. RASKINA, N. P. OKRAMECHEDLIDZE, A. V. VOLOKHINA and L. M. LEVITES, Vysokomol. Soedin., Ser. B, 21, 116–119 (1979). CA 90: 153332t.

- 143. V. V. KORSHAK, G. L. BERESTNEVA, A. V. VOLOKHINA, A. B. RASKINA, A. I. LUTSENKO and P. V. PETROVSKII, 2nd Prepr.-Mezhdunar. Simp. Khim. Volokna, 4, 15–25 (1977). CA 88: 106608m.
- 144. H. SEKIGUCHI, K. SADAMITSU, Japan Pat. 7302,960 (1973). CA 79: 126936j.
- 145. H. C. BACH, F. DOBINSON, K. R. LEA and J. H. SAUNDERS, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 23, 2125-2131 (1979).
- V. V. KORSHAK, G. L. BERESTNEVA, D. V. BIBILEISHVILI, P. V. PETROVISKII, A. V. VOLOKHINA and A. B. RASKINA, *Vysokomol. Soedin. Ser. A*, 27, 1148–1153 (1985). CA 103: 178725y.
- 147. A. YA. CHERNOKOV, M. N. YAKOVLAEV, V. A. ISAEVA, N. K. OSTROVSKAYA, YU. I. KOTOV, E. L. GEFTER and A. I. MALYSEV, *Plast. Massy* 4, 39–42 (1980). CA 93: 47237t.
- 148. Y. L. FAN, U.S. Pat. 3,632,560 (1972). CA 76: 127765c.
- 149. I. B. RABINOVICH, N. V. KARYAKIN, A. L. RUSANOV and V. V. KORSHAK, Usp. Khim. 55, 1147–1161 (1986). CA 105: 191727m.
- 150. A. T. KALASHNIK, O. I. ROMANKO, A. S. SEMENOVA, I. N. ANDREEVA, A. V. VOLOKHINA, G. I. KUDRYAVTSEV and S. P. PAPKOV, *Vysokomol. Soedin. Ser. B*, 21, 71–75 (1979). CA 90: 122374d.
- 151. Y. IWAKURA, K. UNO and S. HARA, Makromol. Chem. 94, 103-113 (1966).
- 152. A. H. FRAZER and I. M. SARASOHN, J. Polym. Sci. Part A, 4, 1649-1664 (1966).
- 153. P. N. GRIBKOVA, T. N. BALYKOVA, L. A. GLIVKA, P. M. VALETSKII, S. V. VINOGRADOVA and V. V. KORSHAK, *Vysokomol. Soedin. Ser. A*, **15**, 1506–1512 (1973). CA 80: 4008h.
- 154. R. G. BASS and K. R. SRINIVASAN, Polymer Preprints 32, 160 (1991).
- 155. M. HASEGAWA, EPST 11, 169 (1969).
- 156. M. HASEGAWA and T. UNISHI, J. Polym. Sci. B2, 237 (1964).
- 157. K. R. CARTER, H. JONSSON, R. TURIEG, R. D. MILLER and J. L. HEDRICK, *Polymer Preprints* 33, 388-389 (1992).
- 158. J. L. HEDRICK, Polymer Preprints 33, 1016-1017 (1992).
- 159. J. PRESTON, W. F. DEWINTER and W. B. BLACK, J. Polym. Sci. A-1, 7, 283 (1969).
- 160. J. PRESTON, W. F. DEWINTER, W. B. BLACK, and W. L. HOFFERBERT, JR., J. Polym. Sci. A-1, 7, 3027 (1969).
- J. L. HEDRICK, J. W. LABADIE and T. P. RUSSELL, *Polyimides: Materials Chemistry and Characterization* (C. FEGER, M. M. KHOJASTEH and J. E. McGRATH, Eds.), p. 163, Elsevier Science Publishers, Amsterdam (1981).
- 162. J. L. HEDRICK, T. P. RUSSELL, J. W. LABADIE, G. J. HILBORN and T. D. PALMER, *Polymer* 31, 2384 (1990).
- L. I. CHUDINA, K. N. VLASOVA, S. I. LITOVCHENKO, N. P. BORDYUKOVA and N. F. SEDOVA, USSR Pat. 378,397 (1973). CA 79: 67439z.
- 164. M. A. GUSEVA, A. B. RASKINA, A. V. VOLOKHINA, G. I. KUDRYAVTSEV, I. YA. KVITKO and L. I. RUDAYA, *Khim. Volokna* 4, 13-15 (1986). CA 106: 19793q.
- 165. L. C. BEHR, Five- and Six-membered Compounds with Nitrogen and Oxygen, Chemistry of Heterocyclic Compounds, Vol. 17 (R. H. WILEY Ed.), Wiley-Interscience, New York, N.Y. (1962).
- 166. P. E. CASSIDY and N. C. FAWCETT, J. Macromolecular Sci., Rev. Macromol. Chemie 17, 209 (1979).
- 167. D. L. BRYDON, I. S. FISCHER, J. EMANS, D. M. SMITH and W. A. MCDONALD, *Polymer* **30**, 619–627 (1989).
- 168. H. HAGEN and H. NAARMANN, Ger. Offen. 2,750,202 (1979). CA 91: 75082r.
- 169. I. DELFANNE and G. LEVESQUE, *Macromolecules* 22, 2589–2592 (1989).
- 170. Y. SAEGUSA, K. SEKIBA and S. NAKAMURA, Kenkyu Hokaku-Asahi Garasu Zaidan 56, 139–146 (1990). CA 115: 72364n.
- 171. H. NAARMANN, H. HAGEN and J. PFISTER, Ger. Offen. DE 3,721,534, (1988). CA 109: 93860n.
- 172. M. SATO, K. NAKADERA and K. I. MUKAIDA, Makromol. Chem., Rapid Commun. 13, 427-432 (1992).
- 173. J. K. STILLE and F. E. ARNOLD, J. Polym. Sci. Part A, 3, 4284-4286 (1965).
- 174. C. J. Abshire and C. S. MARVEL, Makromol. Chem. 388, 44-46 (1961).
- 175. A. KOTONE and Y. NAKANE, Japan Kokai 7234,500 (1972). CA 78: 137032s.
- 176. К. SAOTOME, Japan Pat. 6813,224 (1968). СА 70: 58447n.
- 177. К. SAOTOME, Japan Pat. 6813,061 (1968). СА 69: 87631е.
- 178. V. V. KORSHAK, G. N. CHELNOKOVA and M. A. SHKOLINA, Vysokomol. Soedin. 1, 1772–1777 (1959). CA 54: 22603e.
- 179. K. SAOTOME and T. YAMAZAKI, Japan Pat. 6815,996 (1968). CA 70: 20514u.
- 180. E. P. FRIESER, Plastverarbeiter 10, 484-490 (1959). CA 57: 11413b.
- 181. J. SUNDQUIST, Valtion Tek. Tulkimus-laitos, Julk. 166, 22 (1971). CA 76: 86175q.
- 182. S. SONNERSKOG, Acta Chem. Scand. 12, 1241-1246 (1958).
- 183. P. D. OJA and E. T. NILES, U.S. Pat. 3,375,230 (1968). CA 68: 106539b.

- 184. U. MITSURU, F. ONO and Y. IMAI, Makromol. Chem. 180, 1389-1392 (1979).
- V. V. KORSHAK, E. S. KRONGAUZ and A. M. BERLIN, J. Polym. Sci. Part A, 3, 2425–2439 (1965).
   E. W. NEUSE, Macromolecules 1, 171 (1968).
- 187. Y. IMAI, M. UEDA and T. AIZAWA, J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Chem. Ed. 16, 163-168 (1978).
- 188. T. L. JACOBS, Pyrazoles and Related Compounds in Heterocyclic Compounds (R. C. ELDERFIELD, Ed.), Vol. 5, p. 45, John Wiley Sons, Inc, New York, N.Y. (1957).
- 189. J. K. STILLE and F. W. HARRIS, J. Polym. Sci. Part A-1, 6, 2317-2330 (1968).
- 190. J. P. CRITCHLEY, Prog. Polym. Sci. 2, 47-161 (1970). CA 76: 100067q.
- 191. R. H. YOCUM and E. B. NYQUIST, Functional Monomers Their Preparation, Polymerization and Applications, Vol. 2, Marcel Dekker, Inc, New York, N.Y. (1974).
- 192. I. I. GRANDBERG and G. I. SHAROVA, Khim. Geterotsikl. Soedin. 2, 325-326 (1968). CA 69: 96564k.
- 193. V. V. KORSHAK, E. S. KRONGAUZ, A. M. BERLIN and P. N. GRIBKOVA, *Dokl. Akad. Nauk. SSSR* 149, 602–605 (1963). CA 59: 7662a.
- 194. V. V. KORSHAK, E. S. KRONGAUZ, A. M. BERLIN, P. N. GRIBKOVA and V. E. SHEINA, Izv. Akad. Nauk. SSSR, Ser. Khim. 7, 1281–1288 (1964). CA 61: 14792g.
- 195. V. V. KORSHAK, E. S. KRONGAUZ and A. M. BERLIN, Vysokomol. Soedin. 6, 1078–1086 (1964). CA 61: 13433d.
- 196. E. W. NEUSE, and R. K. CROSSLAND, Chem. Ind. (London) 49, 2005 (1965).
- 197. L. A. AKOPYAN, S. B. GEVORKYAN and S. G. MATSOYAN, Arom. Khim. Zh. 24, 935–936 (1971). CA 76: 100287m.
- 198. R. G. BASS and K. R. SRINIVASAN, Polymer Preprints 32, 619 (1991).
- 199. F. J. EINBERG, U.S. Pat. 3,173,921 (1965) CA 62: 11622a.
- 200. ARNOLD ADICOFF, U.S. Pat. 3,036, 086 (1962). CA 57: 6147f.
- 201. W. G. FINNEGAN and R. A. HENRY, J. Org. Chem. 24, 1565 (1959).
- 202. D. T. HURST, Prog. Heterocycl. Chem. 2, 203-228 (1990). CA 114: 816431.
- 203. J. HUML and J. KEPECKI, Spec. Plast. Hmoty, Nav. Hospod., pp. 121–129, Dum Techniky CVTS: Pardubice, Czech. (1971). CA 76: 127448b.
- 204. P. CASSANDRINI and A. TOZZI, Ger. Offen, 2,636,144 (1977). CA 87: 103034q.
- 205. H. MOE and B. B. LAMPERT, U.S. Pat. 3,351,593 (1967). CA 68: 3332z.
- 206. N. OGATA and K. SHIMAMURA, Polym. J. 7, 72-78 (1975). CA 82: 112371w.
- 207. R. B. KING, Transition Metals and Lanthanide Compounds, US NTIS, AD Report No. AD-A013817, p. 33 (1975). CA 84: 59718c.
- E. E. SIROTKINA, V. D. FILIMONOV, G. P. GULAYAEVA, S. L. BOCHAROVA and L. V. RANDINA, USSR Pat., 334,910 (1976). CA 85: 134414b.
- 209. S. YITZCHAIK, J. RATNER, F. BUCHHOLTZ and V. KRONGAUZ, Liquid Crystal 8, 677-686 (1990). CA 114: 32883d.
- 210. W. THOMA, H. OERTEL and H. RINKE, Ger. Offen. 1,918,504 (1970). CA 74: 54891n.
- 211. H. OERTEL and H. RINKE, Belg. Pat. 621,379 (1962). CA 59: 5348a.
- 212. P. E. FRANKENBURG and A. H. FRAZER, U.S. Pat. 2,957,852 (1960). CA 55: 7885a.
- 213. Polythane Corp., Neth. Pat. 291,290 (1965). CA 64: 8456g.
- 214. H. OERTEL, H. RINKE and W. THOMA, Belg. Pat. 629,235 (1963). CA 60: 14664f.
- 215. A. P. GREKOV, N. I. LEVCHENKO and S. A. SUKHORUKOVA, Ukr. Khim. Zh. 49, 981-984 (1983). CA 99: 213893z.
- 216. F. HADABOS, V. BARBORIK, Z. JANIK, J. MIKULA, M. KOTOUCKOVA and K. HLUSTIK, Czech. Pat. 183,189 (1980). CA 95: 63159r.
- 217. E. MULLER and O. BAYER, Ger. Pat. 1,138,220 (1962). CA 59: 1813h.
- 218. V. V. SHEVCHENKO, G. A. VASIL'EVSKAYA and A. P. GREKOV, USSR. Pat. 432,165 (1974). CA 82: 44053s.
- 219. K. HIRAI, K. SHIRANO and T. OKAMURA, Ger. Offen. DE. 3,218,272 (1982). CA 98: 109026n.
- 220. A. OKADA, M. HESEGAWA and H. KATAOKA, Japan Pat. 7130,312 (1971). CA 77: 127239e.
- H. D. WINKELMANN, K. H. WOLF, H. OERTEL and N. WEIMANN, Ger. Offen. 2,707,659 (1978). CA 89: 198892w.
- 222. W. HENNING, R. HOMBACH, W. MECKEL and H. REIFF, Ger. Offen DE. 3,344,693 (1985). CA 103: 216297v.
- 223. C. E. WHEELOCK and B. FRANZUS, U.S. Pat. 2,876,214 (1959). CA 53: 10841d.
- 224. C. E. WHEELOCK, U.S. Pat. 2,964,502 (1960). CA 55: 8931h.
- 225. O. P. SHVAIKA, N. I. KOROTKIKH, V. M. ARTEMOV, Visn. Akadm. Nauk. Ukr. RSR 3, 20-27 (1985). CA 102: 204312n.
- 226. P. M. THANGAMATHESVARAN and S. R. JAIN Frontiers of Polymer Research (P. N. PRASAD and J. K. NIGAM, Eds.), p. 589, Plenum Press, New York (1992).

- 227. F. KURZER and M. WILKINSON, Chem. Revs 70, 111 (1970).
- 228. G. RAJENDRAN and S. R. JAIN, Indian J. Chem. 24B 680 (1985).
- 229. F. C. GUNDERLOY, JR, U.S. Pat. 3,159,451 (1964). CA 62: 4948e.
- 230. F. C. GUNDERLOY, JR, Inorg. Chem. 2, 221-222 (1963).
- 231. B. GRAHAM, U.S. Pat. 3,219,499 (1965). CA 64: 3352b.
- 232. R. F. EVANS and J. IDRIS JONES, J. Chem. Soc. 3523-3528 (1963).
- 233. O. SUNDEN, Swedish Pat. 148,559 (1955). CA 50: 2679f.
- 234. M. S. COHEN, Adv. Chem. Series 54, 93 (1966).
- 235. R. G. HALDEMAN and R. C. BELL, U.S. Pat. 3,268,376 (1966). CA 65: 13449g.
- 236. S. G. GUNE, S. G. KULKARNI and S. P. PANDA, J. Armament Studies 19, 62-64 (1983).
- 237. R. REED, JR and M. L. CHAN, U.S. Pat. 353,295 (1982). CA 97: 200325z.
- 238. R. A. EARL, U.S. Pat. 4,486,351 (1984). CA 102: 151604a.
- 239. M. B. FRANKEL, E. R. WILSON, D. WOOLERY, R. L. KISTNER and C. HAMERMESH, *Energetic Azido Compounds*, Report No. R1/RD82-119 (1982). CA 97: 110490v.
- 240. W. H. HSIEH, A. PERETZ, I. T. HUANG and K. K. KUO, J. Propulsion Power 7, 497-504 (1991).
- 241. M. SUGIHARA and N. OKAMOTO, Kagaku Kogyo (Osaka) 33, 343-348 (1959). CA 55: 3105i.
- 242. S. NARASIMHAN, A. S. KUMAR and N. VENKATASUBRAMANIUM, Propellants Explos. Pyrotech. 11, 188 (1986).